

PDF issue: 2025-04-02

# Non-Regularly Varying and Non-Periodic Oscillation of the On-Diagonal Heat Kernels on Self-Similar Fractals

Kajino, Naotaka

(Citation) Contemporary Mathematics,601:165-194

(Issue Date) 2013

(Resource Type) journal article

(Version) Accepted Manuscript

(Rights) First published in Contemporary Mathematics 601(2013), published by the American Mathematical Society. © 2013 American Mathematical Society.

(URL) https://hdl.handle.net/20.500.14094/90003810



# Non-regularly varying and non-periodic oscillation of the on-diagonal heat kernels on self-similar fractals

Naotaka Kajino

Dedicated to my mother on the occasion of her 65th birthday

ABSTRACT. Let  $p_t(x, y)$  be the canonical heat kernel associated with a selfsimilar Dirichlet form on a self-similar fractal and let  $d_s$  denote the spectral dimension of the Dirichlet space, so that  $t^{d_s/2}p_t(x, x)$  is uniformly bounded from above and below by positive constants for  $t \in (0, 1]$ . In this article it is proved that, under certain mild assumptions on  $p_t(x, y)$ , for a "generic" (in particular, almost every) point x of the fractal,  $p_{(.)}(x, x)$  neither varies regularly at 0 (and hence the limit  $\lim_{t \downarrow 0} t^{d_s/2}p_t(x, x)$  does not exist) nor admits a periodic function  $G : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  such that  $p_t(x, x) = t^{-d_s/2}G(-\log t) + o(t^{-d_s/2})$ as  $t \downarrow 0$ . This result is applicable to most typical nested fractals (but not to the d-dimensional standard Sierpiński gasket with  $d \ge 2$  at this moment) and all generalized Sierpiński carpets, and the assertion of non-regular variation is established also for post-critically finite self-similar fractals (possibly without good symmetry) possessing a certain simple topological property.

# Contents

1. Introduction	2
2. Framework and main results	5
3. Proof of Theorems 2.17 and 2.18	10
4. Post-critically finite self-similar fractals	15
4.1. Harmonic structures and resulting self-similar Dirichlet spaces	15
4.2. Cases with good symmetry and affine nested fractals	16
4.3. Cases possibly without good symmetry	18
5. Sierpiński carpets	23
References	28

Version of May 1, 2013.

<sup>2010</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 28A80, 60J35; Secondary 31C25, 37B10. Key words and phrases. Self-similar fractals, Dirichlet form, heat kernel, oscillation, short time asymptotics, post-critically finite self-similar fractals, generalized Sierpiński carpets.

The author was supported in part by SFB 701 of the German Research Council (DFG).

#### NAOTAKA KAJINO

#### 1. Introduction

Heat kernels on fractals are believed to exhibit highly oscillatory behavior as opposed to the classical case of Riemannian manifolds. For example, as a generalization of the results of [12, 30, 7] for the standard Sierpiński gasket, Lindstrøm [32] constructed canonical Brownian motion on a certain large class of self-similar fractals called *nested fractals*, and Kumagai [29] proved that its transition density (heat kernel)  $p = p_t(x, y)$  satisfies the two-sided *sub-Gaussian estimate* (1.1)

$$\frac{c_{1.1}}{t^{d_{\rm s}/2}} \exp\left(-\left(\frac{\rho(x,y)^{d_{\rm w}}}{c_{1.1}t}\right)^{\frac{1}{d_{\rm w-1}}}\right) \le p_t(x,y) \le \frac{c_{1.2}}{t^{d_{\rm s}/2}} \exp\left(-\left(\frac{\rho(x,y)^{d_{\rm w}}}{c_{1.2}t}\right)^{\frac{1}{d_{\rm w-1}}}\right).$$

Here  $c_{1,1}, c_{1,2} \in (0, \infty)$  are constants,  $d_s \in [1, \infty)$  and  $d_w \in [2, \infty)$  are also constants called the *spectral dimension* and the *walk dimension* of the fractal, respectively, and  $\rho$  is a suitably constructed geodesic metric on the fractal which is comparable to some power of the Euclidean metric<sup>1</sup>. Later Fitzsimmons, Hambly and Kumagai [10] extended these results to a larger class of self-similar fractals called *affine nested fractals*. In particular, given an affine nested fractal K, for any  $x \in K$  we have

(1.2) 
$$c_{1.1} \le t^{d_s/2} p_t(x, x) \le c_{1.2}, \quad t \in (0, 1],$$

and then it is natural to ask how  $t^{d_s/2}p_t(x,x)$  behaves as  $t\downarrow 0$  and especially whether the limit

(1.3) 
$$\lim_{t \to 0} t^{d_{\mathrm{s}}/2} p_t(x, x)$$

exists or not. As Barlow and Perkins conjectured in [7, Problem 10.5] in the case of the Sierpiński gasket, this limit was believed *not* to exist for most self-similar fractals, but this problem had remained open until the author's recent paper [21].

It was proved in [21] that, under very weak assumptions on the affine nested fractal K, the limit (1.3) does not exist for "generic" (hence almost every)  $x \in K$ , and that the same is true for any  $x \in K$  when K is either the *d*-dimensional standard (level-2) Sierpiński gasket with  $d \ge 2$  or the *N*-polygasket with  $N \ge 3$ ,  $N/4 \notin \mathbb{N}$  (see Figure 2 below). The proofs of these facts, however, heavily relied on the two important features of affine nested fractals — they are *finitely ramified* (i.e. can be made disconnected by removing finitely many points) and *highly symmetric*. In particular, the results of [21] were not applicable to self-similar fractals without these properties like Hata's tree-like set, which admits no isometric symmetry as shown in Proposition 4.17 below, and the Sierpiński carpet, which is *infinitely ramified* (see Figure 1).

The purpose of this paper is twofold. First, we replace the assumptions of finite ramification and symmetry of the fractal with certain properties of the heat kernel which are expected to be much robuster in many cases. In particular, our main results imply the non-existence of the limit (1.3) for "generic" points x in the cases of Hata's tree-like set and of the Sierpiński carpet. Secondly, we establish not only the non-existence of the limit (1.3) but also more detailed descriptions of the oscillation of  $p_t(x, x)$  as  $t \downarrow 0$  for "generic" points x of the self-similar fractal.

More specifically, let K be the self-similar set determined by a finite family  $\{F_i\}_{i \in S}$  of injective contraction maps on a complete metric space, so that K is a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>To be precise, the heat kernel estimate in [29] had been presented in terms of the Euclidean metric, and the geodesic metric  $\rho$  was constructed later in [10].



FIGURE 1. Examples of self-similar fractals within the reach of the main results of this paper. From the *left*, two-dimensional level-3 Sierpiński gasket, pentagasket (5-polygasket), Hata's tree-like set and Sierpiński carpet

compact metrizable topological space satisfying  $K = \bigcup_{i \in S} F_i(K)$ , and let  $V_0$  be the set of boundary points of K (see Definition 2.3 for the precise definition of  $V_0$ ). Assume  $K \neq \overline{V_0}$ , let  $\mu$  be a Borel measure on K satisfying  $\mu(F_{w_1} \circ \cdots \circ F_{w_m}(K)) = \mu_{w_1} \cdots \mu_{w_m}$  for any  $w_1 \ldots w_m \in \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} S^n$  for some  $(\mu_i)_{i \in S} \in (0, 1)^S$  with  $\sum_{i \in S} \mu_i = 1$ , and assume that  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is a *self-similar* symmetric regular Dirichlet form on  $L^2(K, \mu)$  with resistance scaling factor  $\mathbf{r}$  given by  $\mathbf{r} = (\mu_i^{2/d_s - 1})_{i \in S}$  for some  $d_s \in (0, \infty)$  (see Definition 2.7 for details). Further assuming that  $(K, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  admits a continuous heat kernel  $p = p_t(x, y)$  and that the upper inequality of (1.1) holds for  $t \in (0, 1]$  for some  $d_w \in (1, \infty)$  and a suitable metric  $\rho$  on K satisfying  $\mu(B_s(x, \rho)) \leq c_{1.3}s^{d_s d_w/2}$ ,  $(s, x) \in (0, 1] \times K$ ,  $B_s(x, \rho) := \{y \in K \mid \rho(x, y) < s\}$ , we establish the following assertions as the main results of this paper:

(NRV)  $p_{(\cdot)}(x,x)$  does not vary regularly at 0 for "generic"  $x \in K$ , if

(1.4) 
$$\limsup_{t\downarrow 0} \frac{p_t(y,y)}{p_t(z,z)} > 1 \quad \text{for some } y,z \in K \setminus \overline{V_0}.$$

(NP) "Generic"  $x \in K$  does **not** admit a periodic function  $G : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  such that

(1.5) 
$$p_t(x,x) = t^{-d_s/2}G(-\log t) + o(t^{-d_s/2}) \quad as \ t \downarrow 0, \ i_s$$

(1.6) 
$$\liminf_{t\downarrow 0} \frac{p_t(y,y)}{p_t(z,z)} > 1 \quad for \ some \ y,z \in K \setminus \overline{V_0}.$$

Note that we still have the on-diagonal estimate (1.2) in this situation as shown in Proposition 2.16 below, and recall (see e.g. [9, Section VIII.8]) that a Borel measurable function  $f: (0, \infty) \to (0, \infty)$  is said to vary regularly at 0 if and only if the limit  $\lim_{t\downarrow 0} f(\alpha t)/f(t)$  exists in  $(0, \infty)$  for any  $\alpha \in (0, \infty)$ . In particular, if  $x \in K$  and  $p_{(\cdot)}(x, x)$  does not vary regularly at 0, then it also follows that the limit (1.3) does not exist. Note also that a log-periodic behavior of the form (1.5) is valid when x is the fixed point of  $F_{w_1} \circ \cdots \circ F_{w_m}$  for some  $w_1 \ldots w_m \in \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} S^n$ by Proposition 3.7 below, which is a slight generalization of [16, Theorems 4.6 and 5.3]. Such a log-periodic behavior has been observed in various contexts of analysis on fractals such as Laplacian eigenvalue asymptotics on self-similar sets discussed in [27, 16, 19] and long time asymptotics of the transition probability of the simple random walk on self-similar graphs treated in [13, 28]. Contrary to these existent results, the combination of (NRV) and (NP) asserts that  $p_t(x, x)$  oscillates as  $t \downarrow 0$ in a non-log-periodic but still non-regularly varying way for "generic"  $x \in K$  as long as the assumption (1.6) is satisfied. In fact, for (NP) we will actually prove the following stronger result: if (1.6) is satisfied, then for "generic"  $x \in K$  and any periodic function  $G : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ ,

(1.7) 
$$\limsup_{t\downarrow 0} \left| t^{d_s/2} p_t(x,x) - G(-\log t) \right| \ge \frac{M_{y,z}}{2}$$

where  $M_{y,z} := \liminf_{t \downarrow 0} t^{d_s/2} (p_t(y,y) - p_t(z,z)) \in (0,\infty)$  with y, z as in (1.6).

The proof of (NRV) and (NP) relies only on the self-similarity of the Dirichlet space, the joint continuity of the heat kernel and its sub-Gaussian upper bound, which are all known to hold quite in general, and is free of extra a priori assumptions. Instead, however, we still need certain topological properties of the fractal K to verify (1.4) or (1.6). Roughly speaking, (1.4) can be verified if the local geometry of K around  $F_{w_1} \circ \cdots \circ F_{w_m}(x)$  is not the same for all  $x \in V_0$  and  $w_1 \ldots w_m \in \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} S^n$ with  $F_{w_1} \circ \cdots \circ F_{w_m}(x) \notin V_0$ , and so can (1.6) if in addition the fractal K (or more precisely, the Dirichlet space  $(K, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$ ) has good symmetry.

For example, when K is the two-dimensional level-3 Sierpiński gasket in Figure 1, the barycenter is contained in *three* of the cells  $\{F_i(K) \mid i \in S\}$  but each of the other points of  $(\bigcup_{i \in S} F_i(V_0)) \setminus V_0$  is contained only in *two* of them, which and the dihedral symmetry of K together imply (1.6). The pentagasket also satisfies (1.6) for exactly the same reason, whereas only (1.4) can be verified for Hata's tree-like set due to the lack of symmetry although (1.6) could actually be the case. For the Sierpiński carpet, and its generalizations called *generalized Sierpiński carpets*, (1.6) is proved by using their symmetry under the isometries of the unit cube and the fact that some faces of the cells  $\{F_i(K) \mid i \in S\}$  are contained only in *one* cell but the others in *two* cells.

Unfortunately, actually the author does **not** have any idea whether (1.4) and (1.6) are valid for the d-dimensional standard (level-2) Sierpiński gasket with  $d \ge 2$ ; the argument in the previous paragraph does not work in this case since any  $x \in (\bigcup_{m \in \mathbb{N}} \bigcup_{w_1...w_m \in S^m} F_{w_1} \circ \cdots \circ F_{w_m}(V_0)) \setminus V_0$  has exactly two neighboring cells (see Figure 2 below). In fact, it will be proved in a forthcoming paper [**22**] that  $p_{(.)}(x, x)$ does not vary regularly at 0 for any  $x \in K$  for certain specific post-critically finite self-similar fractals K where very detailed information on the eigenvalues of the Laplacian is known, including the d-dimensional standard Sierpiński gasket. This result alone, however, does not exclude the possibility that (1.4) is not valid.

This article is organized as follows. In Section 2, we introduce our framework of self-similar Dirichlet forms on self-similar sets and give the precise statements of our main results (NRV) and (NP) in Theorems 2.17 and 2.18, respectively. Section 3 is devoted to the proof of Theorems 2.17 and 2.18, and then they are applied to post-critically finite self-similar fractals and generalized Sierpiński carpets in Sections 4 and 5, respectively. In Section 4, after recalling basics of self-similar Dirichlet forms on post-critically finite self-similar fractals in Subsection 4.1, we verify (1.6) for those with good symmetry such as affine nested fractals in Subsection 4.2, and (1.4) for those possibly without good symmetry such as Hata's tree-like set in Subsection 4.3. Finally in Section 5, we first collect important facts concerning generalized Sierpiński carpets and their canonical self-similar Dirichlet form and then verify (1.6) for them.

NOTATION. In this paper, we adopt the following notation and conventions. (1)  $\mathbb{N} = \{1, 2, 3, ...\}$ , i.e.  $0 \notin \mathbb{N}$ .

(2) The cardinality (the number of elements) of a set A is denoted by #A.

(3) We set  $\sup \emptyset := 0$ ,  $\inf \emptyset := \infty$  and  $\operatorname{set} a \lor b := \max\{a, b\}$  and  $a \land b := \min\{a, b\}$ for  $a, b \in [-\infty, \infty]$ . All functions in this paper are assumed to be  $[-\infty, \infty]$ -valued. (4) For  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\mathbb{R}^d$  is always equipped with the Euclidean norm  $|\cdot|$ . (5) Let E be a topological space. The Borel  $\sigma$ -field of E is denoted by  $\mathcal{B}(E)$ . We set  $C(E) := \{u \mid u : E \to \mathbb{R}, u \text{ is continuous}\}$ ,  $\operatorname{supp}_E[u] := \overline{\{x \in E \mid u(x) \neq 0\}}$  and  $\|u\|_{\infty} := \operatorname{sup}_{x \in E} |u(x)|$  for  $u \in C(E)$ . For  $A \subset E$ ,  $\operatorname{int}_E A$  denotes its interior in E. (6) Let E be a set,  $\rho : E \times E \to [0, \infty)$  and  $x \in E$ . We set  $\operatorname{dist}_{\rho}(x, A) :=$ 

### 2. Framework and main results

 $\inf_{y \in A} \rho(x, y)$  for  $A \subset E$  and  $B_r(x, \rho) := \{y \in E \mid \rho(x, y) < r\}$  for  $r \in (0, \infty)$ .

In this section, we first introduce our framework of a self-similar set and a self-similar Dirichlet form on it, and then state the main theorems of this paper.

Let us start with standard notions concerning self-similar sets. We refer to [23, Chapter 1], [25, Section 1.2] and [19, Subsection 2.2] for details. Throughout this and the next sections, we fix a compact metrizable topological space K with  $\#K \ge 2$ , a non-empty finite set S and a continuous injective map  $F_i : K \to K$  for each  $i \in S$ . We set  $\mathcal{L} := (K, S, \{F_i\}_{i \in S})$ .

DEFINITION 2.1. (1) Let  $W_0 := \{\emptyset\}$ , where  $\emptyset$  is an element called the *empty* word, let  $W_m := S^m = \{w_1 \dots w_m \mid w_i \in S \text{ for } i \in \{1, \dots, m\}\}$  for  $m \in \mathbb{N}$  and let  $W_* := \bigcup_{m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}} W_m$ . For  $w \in W_*$ , the unique  $m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$  satisfying  $w \in W_m$ is denoted by |w| and called the *length of* w. For  $i \in S$  and  $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$  we write  $i^n := i \dots i \in W_n$ .

(2) We set  $\Sigma := S^{\mathbb{N}} = \{\omega_1 \omega_2 \omega_3 \dots | \omega_i \in S \text{ for } i \in \mathbb{N}\}$ , which is always equipped with the product topology, and define the *shift map*  $\sigma : \Sigma \to \Sigma$  by  $\sigma(\omega_1 \omega_2 \omega_3 \dots) := \omega_2 \omega_3 \omega_4 \dots$  For  $i \in S$  we define  $\sigma_i : \Sigma \to \Sigma$  by  $\sigma_i(\omega_1 \omega_2 \omega_3 \dots) := i\omega_1 \omega_2 \omega_3 \dots$  For  $\omega = \omega_1 \omega_2 \omega_3 \dots \in \Sigma$  and  $m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ , we write  $[\omega]_m := \omega_1 \dots \omega_m \in W_m$ .

(3) For  $w = w_1 \dots w_m \in W_*$ , we set  $F_w := F_{w_1} \circ \dots \circ F_{w_m}$   $(F_{\emptyset} := \mathrm{id}_K)$ ,  $K_w := F_w(K)$ ,  $\sigma_w := \sigma_{w_1} \circ \dots \circ \sigma_{w_m}$   $(\sigma_{\emptyset} := \mathrm{id}_{\Sigma})$  and  $\Sigma_w := \sigma_w(\Sigma)$ , and if  $w \neq \emptyset$  then  $w^{\infty} \in \Sigma$  is defined by  $w^{\infty} := www \dots$  in the natural manner.

DEFINITION 2.2.  $\mathcal{L}$  is called a *self-similar structure* if and only if there exists a continuous surjective map  $\pi: \Sigma \to K$  such that  $F_i \circ \pi = \pi \circ \sigma_i$  for any  $i \in S$ . Note that such  $\pi$ , if exists, is unique and satisfies  $\{\pi(\omega)\} = \bigcap_{m \in \mathbb{N}} K_{[\omega]_m}$  for any  $\omega \in \Sigma$ .

In what follows we always assume that  $\mathcal{L}$  is a self-similar structure, so that  $\#S \geq 2$  by  $\#K \geq 2$  and  $\pi(\Sigma) = K$ . For  $A \subset K$ , the closure of A in K is denoted by  $\overline{A}$ .

DEFINITION 2.3. (1) We define the critical set C and the post-critical set  $\mathcal{P}$  of  $\mathcal{L}$  by

(2.1) 
$$\mathcal{C} := \pi^{-1} \left( \bigcup_{i,j \in S, i \neq j} K_i \cap K_j \right) \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{P} := \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \sigma^n(\mathcal{C}).$$

 $\mathcal{L}$  is called *post-critically finite*, or *p.c.f.* for short, if and only if  $\mathcal{P}$  is a finite set.

- (2) We set  $V_0 := \pi(\mathcal{P}), V_m := \bigcup_{w \in W_m} F_w(V_0)$  for  $m \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $V_* := \bigcup_{m \in \mathbb{N}} V_m$ .
- (3) We set  $K^I := K \setminus \overline{V_0}, K^I_w := F_w(K^I)$  for  $w \in W_*$  and  $V_{**} := \bigcup_{w \in W_*} F_w(\overline{V_0})$ .

 $V_0$  should be considered as the "boundary" of the self-similar set K; recall that  $K_w \cap K_v = F_w(V_0) \cap F_v(V_0)$  for any  $w, v \in W_*$  with  $\Sigma_w \cap \Sigma_v = \emptyset$  by [23, Proposition 1.3.5-(2)]. Note that  $F_w(V_0) = \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \pi(\sigma_w \circ \sigma^n(\mathcal{C})) \in \mathcal{B}(K)$  for any  $w \in W_*$  by the compactness of  $\Sigma$ . According to [23, Lemma 1.3.11],  $V_{m-1} \subset V_m$  for any  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

and if  $V_0 \neq \emptyset$  then  $V_*$  is dense in K. Furthermore by [19, Lemma 2.11],  $K_w^I$  is open in K and  $K_w^I \subset K^I$  for any  $w \in W_*$ .

DEFINITION 2.4. Let  $(\mu_i)_{i \in S} \in (0, 1)^S$  satisfy  $\sum_{i \in S} \mu_i = 1$ . A Borel probability measure  $\mu$  on K is called a *self-similar measure on*  $\mathcal{L}$  with weight  $(\mu_i)_{i \in S}$  if and only if the following equality (of Borel measures on K) holds:

(2.2) 
$$\mu = \sum_{i \in S} \mu_i \mu \circ F_i^{-1}.$$

Let  $(\mu_i)_{i\in S} \in (0,1)^S$  satisfy  $\sum_{i\in S} \mu_i = 1$ . Then there exists a self-similar measure on  $\mathcal{L}$  with weight  $(\mu_i)_{i\in S}$ . Indeed, if  $\nu$  is the Bernoulli measure on  $\Sigma$  with weight  $(\mu_i)_{i\in S}$ , then  $\nu \circ \pi^{-1}$  is such a self-similar measure on  $\mathcal{L}$ ; see [23, Section 1.4] for details. Moreover by [25, Theorem 1.2.7 and its proof], if  $K \neq \overline{V_0}$  and  $\mu$  is a self-similar measure on  $\mathcal{L}$  with weight  $(\mu_i)_{i\in S}$ , then  $\mu(K_w) = \mu_w$  and  $\mu(F_w(\overline{V_0})) = 0$ for any  $w \in W_*$ , where  $\mu_w := \mu_{w_1} \cdots \mu_{w_m}$  for  $w = w_1 \dots w_m \in W_*$   $(\mu_{\emptyset} := 1)$ . In particular, a self-similar measure on  $\mathcal{L}$  with given weight is unique if  $K \neq \overline{V_0}$ .

The following lemmas are immediate from the above-mentioned facts.

LEMMA 2.5. Assume  $K \neq \overline{V_0}$ , let  $\mu$  be a self-similar measure on  $\mathcal{L}$  with weight  $(\mu_i)_{i \in S}$  and let  $w \in W_*$ . Then  $\int_K |u \circ F_w| d\mu = \mu_w^{-1} \int_{K_w} |u| d\mu$  for any Borel measurable  $u : K \to [-\infty, \infty]$ . In particular, if we set  $F_w^* u := u \circ F_w$  for  $u : K \to [-\infty, \infty]$ , then  $F_w^*$  defines a bounded linear operator  $F_w^* : L^2(K, \mu) \to L^2(K, \mu)$ .

LEMMA 2.6. Let  $w \in W_*$ . For  $u : K \to [-\infty, \infty]$ , define  $(F_w)_*u : K \to [-\infty, \infty]$  by

(2.3) 
$$(F_w)_* u := \begin{cases} u \circ F_w^{-1} & on \ K_w, \\ 0 & on \ K \setminus K_w. \end{cases}$$

If u is Borel measurable then so is  $(F_w)_*u$ , and if  $K \neq \overline{V_0}$  in addition then  $\int_K |(F_w)_*u|d\mu = \mu_w \int_K |u|d\mu$ . In particular, if  $K \neq \overline{V_0}$ , then  $(F_w)_*$  defines a bounded linear operator  $(F_w)_* : L^2(K,\mu) \to L^2(K,\mu)$ .

Next we define the notion of a homogeneously scaled self-similar Dirichlet space and state its basic properties. The following definition is a special case of [19, Definition 3.3]. See [11, Section 1.1] for basic notions concerning regular Dirichlet forms.

DEFINITION 2.7 (Homogeneously scaled self-similar Dirichlet space). Assume  $K \neq \overline{V_0}$ . Let  $\mu$  be a self-similar measure on  $\mathcal{L}$  with weight  $(\mu_i)_{i \in S}$ , let  $d_s \in (0, \infty)$  and set  $r_i := \mu_i^{2/d_s - 1}$  for  $i \in S$ .  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is called a homogeneously scaled self-similar Dirichlet form on  $L^2(K, \mu)$  with spectral dimension  $d_s$  if and only if it is a non-zero symmetric regular Dirichlet form on  $L^2(K, \mu)$  satisfying the following conditions: (SSDF1)  $u \circ F_i \in \mathcal{F}$  for any  $i \in S$  and any  $u \in \mathcal{F} \cap C(K)$ . (SSDF2) For any  $u \in \mathcal{F} \cap C(K)$ ,

(2.4) 
$$\mathcal{E}(u,u) = \sum_{i \in S} \frac{1}{r_i} \mathcal{E}(u \circ F_i, u \circ F_i).$$

(SSDF3)  $(F_i)_* u \in \mathcal{F}$  for any  $i \in S$  and any  $u \in \mathcal{F} \cap C(K)$  with  $\operatorname{supp}_K[u] \subset K^I$ . If  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is a homogeneously scaled self-similar Dirichlet form on  $L^2(K, \mu)$  with spectral dimension  $d_s$ , then  $(\mathcal{L}, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is called a *homogeneously scaled self-similar* Dirichlet space with spectral dimension  $d_s$ , and we call  $(\mu_i)_{i \in S}$  its weight. In the rest of this section, we assume that  $(\mathcal{L}, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is a homogeneously scaled self-similar Dirichlet space with weight  $(\mu_i)_{i \in S}$  and spectral dimension  $d_s$ . Then by [19, Lemma 5.5], (SSDF1) and (SSDF2) still hold if  $\mathcal{F} \cap C(K)$  is replaced with  $\mathcal{F}$ .

LEMMA 2.8.  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is conservative (i.e.  $\mathbf{1} \in \mathcal{F}$  and  $\mathcal{E}(\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{1}) = 0$ ) and strongly local. Moreover,  $V_0 \neq \emptyset$ .

PROOF. Since K is compact and  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is regular,  $\mathcal{F} \cap C(K)$  is dense in  $(C(K), \|\cdot\|_{\infty})$ , so that there exists  $u \in \mathcal{F} \cap C(K)$  such that  $\|\mathbf{1} - u\|_{\infty} \leq 1/2$ . Thus  $\mathbf{1} = \min\{2u, \mathbf{1}\} \in \mathcal{F}$ , and then it easily follows from (SSDF2) and  $\sum_{i \in S} r_i^{-1} = \sum_{i \in S} \mu_i^{1-2/d_s} > 1$  that  $\mathcal{E}(\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{1}) = 0$ . Moreover,  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is local by [19, Lemma 3.4], and it is also easily seen to be strongly local by virtue of its conservativeness.

Suppose  $V_0 = \emptyset$ , so that  $\pi : \Sigma \to K$  is a homeomorphism by [23, Proposition 1.3.5-(3)]. Then since  $K_w$  is compact and open, we easily see from the conservativeness of  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  and [11, Theorem 1.4.2-(ii) and Exercise 1.4.1] that  $\mathbf{1}_{K_w} \in \mathcal{F}$  and  $\mathcal{E}(\mathbf{1}_{K_w}, \mathbf{1}_{K_w}) = 0$  for any  $w \in W_*$ . This fact together with the denseness of the linear span of  $\{\mathbf{1}_{K_w}\}_{w \in W_*}$  in  $L^2(K, \mu)$  yields  $\mathcal{F} = L^2(K, \mu)$  and  $\mathcal{E} = 0$ , contradicting the assumption that  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is non-zero.

We need to introduce several geometric notions to formulate the assumption of a sub-Gaussian heat kernel upper bound which is required for our main results. We refer the reader to [25, Sections 1.1 and 1.3] and [19, Section 2] for further details.

DEFINITION 2.9. (1) Let  $w, v \in W_*$ ,  $w = w_1 \dots w_m$ ,  $v = v_1 \dots v_n$ . We define  $wv \in W_*$  by  $wv := w_1 \dots w_m v_1 \dots v_n$  ( $w\emptyset := w$ ,  $\emptyset v := v$ ). We write  $w \leq v$  if and only if  $w = v\tau$  for some  $\tau \in W_*$ . Note that  $\Sigma_w \cap \Sigma_v = \emptyset$  if and only if neither  $w \leq v$  nor  $v \leq w$ .

(2) A finite subset  $\Lambda$  of  $W_*$  is called a *partition of*  $\Sigma$  if and only if  $\Sigma_w \cap \Sigma_v = \emptyset$  for any  $w, v \in \Lambda$  with  $w \neq v$  and  $\Sigma = \bigcup_{w \in \Lambda} \Sigma_w$ .

(3) Let  $\Lambda_1, \Lambda_2$  be partitions of  $\Sigma$ . We say that  $\Lambda_1$  is a *refinement of*  $\Lambda_2$ , and write  $\Lambda_1 \leq \Lambda_2$ , if and only if for each  $w^1 \in \Lambda_1$  there exists  $w^2 \in \Lambda_2$  such that  $w^1 \leq w^2$ .

DEFINITION 2.10. (1) Set  $\gamma_w := \mu_w^{1/d_s}$  for  $w \in W_*$ . We define  $\Lambda_1 := \{\emptyset\}$ ,

(2.5) 
$$\Lambda_s := \{ w \mid w = w_1 \dots w_m \in W_* \setminus \{\emptyset\}, \ \gamma_{w_1 \dots w_{m-1}} > s \ge \gamma_w \}$$

for each  $s \in (0,1)$ , and  $S := {\Lambda_s}_{s \in (0,1]}$ . We call S the scale on  $\Sigma$  associated with  $(\mathcal{L}, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$ .

(2) For each  $(s, x) \in (0, 1] \times K$ , we define  $\Lambda^0_{s,x} := \{w \in \Lambda_s \mid x \in K_w\}, U^{(0)}_s(x) := \bigcup_{w \in \Lambda^0_{s,x}} K_w$ , and inductively for  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

(2.6) 
$$\Lambda_{s,x}^n := \{ w \in \Lambda_s \mid K_w \cap U_s^{(n-1)}(x) \neq \emptyset \} \text{ and } U_s^{(n)}(x) := \bigcup_{w \in \Lambda_{s,x}^n} K_w.$$

Clearly  $\lim_{s\downarrow 0} \min\{|w| \mid w \in \Lambda_s\} = \infty$ , and it is easy to see that  $\Lambda_s$  is a partition of  $\Sigma$  for any  $s \in (0, 1]$  and that  $\Lambda_{s_1} \leq \Lambda_{s_2}$  for any  $s_1, s_2 \in (0, 1]$  with  $s_1 \leq s_2$ . These facts together with [23, Proposition 1.3.6] imply that for any  $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$  and any  $x \in K$ ,  $\{U_s^{(n)}(x)\}_{s\in(0,1]}$  is non-decreasing in s and forms a fundamental system of neighborhoods of x in K. Note also that  $\Lambda_{s,x}^n$  and  $U_s^{(n)}(x)$  are non-decreasing in  $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$  for any  $(s, x) \in (0, 1] \times K$ .

## NAOTAKA KAJINO

We would like to consider  $U_s^{(n)}(x)$  to be a "ball of radius *s* centered at *x*". The following definition formulates the situation where  $U_s^{(n)}(x)$  may be thought of as actual balls with respect to a distance function on *K*.

DEFINITION 2.11. (1) Let  $\rho: K \times K \to [0, \infty)$ . For  $\alpha \in (0, \infty)$ ,  $\rho$  is called an  $\alpha$ -qdistance on K if and only if  $\rho^{\alpha} := \rho(\cdot, \cdot)^{\alpha}$  is a distance on K. Moreover,  $\rho$  is called a qdistance on K if and only if it is an  $\alpha$ -qdistance on K for some  $\alpha \in (0, \infty)$ . (2) A qdistance  $\rho$  on K is called adapted to S if and only if there exist  $\beta_1, \beta_2 \in (0, \infty)$  and  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  such that for any  $(s, x) \in (0, 1] \times K$ ,

(2.7) 
$$B_{\beta_1 s}(x,\rho) \subset U_s^{(n)}(x) \subset B_{\beta_2 s}(x,\rho).$$

If  $\rho$  is an  $\alpha$ -qdistance on K adapted to S, then  $\rho^{\alpha}$  is compatible with the original topology of K, since  $\{U_s^{(n)}(x)\}_{s \in (0,1]}$  is a fundamental system of neighborhoods of x in the original topology of K.

DEFINITION 2.12. We say that S is *locally finite with respect to*  $\mathcal{L}$ , or simply  $(\mathcal{L}, S)$  is *locally finite*, if and only if  $\sup\{\#\Lambda^1_{s,x} \mid (s,x) \in (0,1] \times K\} < \infty$ .

Note that by [23, Lemma 1.3.6],  $(\mathcal{L}, S)$  is locally finite if and only if  $\sup\{\#\Lambda_{s,x}^n \mid (s,x) \in (0,1] \times K\} < \infty$  for any  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ . The local finiteness of  $(\mathcal{L}, S)$  is closely related with local behavior of  $\mu$ . In fact, we have the following proposition.

PROPOSITION 2.13. Set  $\gamma := \min_{i \in S} \gamma_i$  and let  $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ . Then for any  $(s, x) \in (0, 1] \times K$ ,

(2.8) 
$$\gamma^{d_{\mathrm{s}}} s^{d_{\mathrm{s}}} \# \Lambda^n_{s,x} \le \mu \left( U^{(n)}_s(x) \right) \le s^{d_{\mathrm{s}}} \# \Lambda^n_{s,x}.$$

In particular, for fixed  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{S})$  is locally finite if and only if there exist  $c_{V,n} \in (0,\infty)$  such that  $\mu(U_s^{(n)}(x)) \leq c_{V,n}s^{d_s}$  for any  $(s,x) \in (0,1] \times K$ ,

PROOF. We easily see from the definition (2.5) of  $\Lambda_s$  that

(2.9) 
$$\gamma^{d_{\mathrm{s}}} s^{d_{\mathrm{s}}} < \mu_w \le s^{d_{\mathrm{s}}}, \quad s \in (0, 1], \ w \in \Lambda_s$$

Since  $\mu(K_w) = \mu_w$  and  $\mu(F_w(\overline{V_0})) = 0$  for any  $w \in W_*$  by the assumption that  $K \neq \overline{V_0}$ , (2.9) implies that for any  $(s, x) \in (0, 1] \times K$ ,

$$\gamma^{d_s} s^{d_s} \# \Lambda^n_{s,x} \le \sum_{w \in \Lambda^n_{s,x}} \mu_w = \sum_{w \in \Lambda^n_{s,x}} \mu(K_w) = \mu\left(U^{(n)}_s(x)\right) \le s^{d_s} \# \Lambda^n_{s,x},$$

proving (2.8). The latter assertion is immediate from (2.8).

Next we prepare fundamental conditions for our main results concerning the heat kernel of  $(K, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$ .

DEFINITION 2.14 (CHK). We say that  $(K, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  satisfies (CHK), or simply (CHK) holds, if and only if the Markovian semigroup  $\{T_t\}_{t \in (0,\infty)}$  on  $L^2(K, \mu)$  associated with  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  admits a continuous integral kernel p, i.e. a continuous function  $p = p_t(x, y) : (0, \infty) \times K \times K \to \mathbb{R}$  such that for any  $u \in L^2(K, \mu)$  and any  $t \in (0, \infty)$ ,

(2.10) 
$$T_t u = \int_K p_t(\cdot, y) u(y) d\mu(y) \quad \mu\text{-a.e.}$$

Such p, if exists, is unique and satisfies  $p_t(x, y) = p_t(y, x) \ge 0$  for any  $(t, x, y) \in (0, \infty) \times K \times K$  by a standard monotone class argument. p is called the *(continuous)* heat kernel of  $(K, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$ .

DEFINITION 2.15 (CUHK). We say that  $(\mathcal{L}, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  satisfies (CUHK), or simply (CUHK) holds, if and only if  $(\mathcal{L}, S)$  is locally finite,  $(K, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  satisfies (CHK) and there exist  $d_{w} \in (1, \infty)$ , a  $(2/d_{w})$ -qdistance  $\rho$  on K adapted to S and  $c_{2.1}, c_{2.2} \in (0, \infty)$  such that for any  $(t, x, y) \in (0, 1] \times K \times K$ ,

(2.11) 
$$p_t(x,y) \le c_{2.1} t^{-d_s/2} \exp\left(-c_{2.2} \left(\frac{\rho(x,y)^2}{t}\right)^{\frac{1}{d_w-1}}\right).$$

Note that (CUHK) remains the same if we replace  $t^{-d_s/2}$  with  $1/\mu (B_{\sqrt{t}}(x,\rho))$  in (2.11) and omit the condition that  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{S})$  is locally finite; indeed, this equivalence easily follows from Definition 2.11-(2), Proposition 2.13 and [19, Proposition 5.8].

PROPOSITION 2.16. Suppose that (CUHK) holds. Then there exist  $c_{2.3}, c_{2.4} \in (0, \infty)$  such that for any  $x \in K$ ,

(2.12) 
$$c_{2.3} \le t^{d_s/2} p_t(x, x) \le c_{2.4}, \quad t \in (0, 1].$$

PROOF.  $t^{d_s/2}p_t(x,x) \leq c_{2.1}$  for any  $(t,x) \in (0,1] \times K$  by (2.11). For the lower bound we follow [24, Proof of Theorem 2.13]. Let  $\rho$  be the qdistance on K as in Definition 2.15. Since  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{S})$  is assumed to be locally finite, Definition 2.11-(2) and Proposition 2.13 easily imply that  $\mu(B_r(x,\rho)) \leq c_{2.5}r^{d_s}$  for any  $(r,x) \in (0,\infty) \times K$ for some  $c_{2.5} \in (0,\infty)$ , and the same calculation as [24, Proof of Lemma 4.6-(1)] shows that  $\int_{K \setminus B_{\delta\sqrt{t}}(x,\rho)} p_t(x,y) d\mu(y) \leq 1/2$  for any  $(t,x) \in (0,1] \times K$  for some  $\delta \in (0,\infty)$ . Now for  $(t,x) \in (0,1] \times K$ , the conservativeness of  $(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{F})$  yields  $\int_K p_t(x,y) d\mu(y) = 1$ , and hence

$$\begin{split} &\frac{1}{2} \leq 1 - \int_{K \setminus B_{\delta \sqrt{t}}(x,\rho)} p_t(x,y) d\mu(y) = \int_{B_{\delta \sqrt{t}}(x,\rho)} p_t(x,y) d\mu(y) \\ &\leq \sqrt{\mu \big( B_{\delta \sqrt{t}}(x,\rho) \big) \int_K p_t(x,y)^2 d\mu(y)} \leq \sqrt{c_{2.5} \delta^{d_{\mathrm{s}}} t^{d_{\mathrm{s}}/2} p_{2t}(x,x)} \end{split}$$

by the symmetry and the semigroup property of the heat kernel p, proving the lower inequality in (2.12).

Now we are in the stage of stating the main theorems of this paper. Note that any Borel measure on K vanishing on  $V_* (\in \mathcal{B}(K))$  is of the form  $\nu \circ \pi^{-1}$  with  $\nu$  a Borel measure on  $\Sigma$ , since  $\pi|_{\Sigma \setminus \pi^{-1}(V_*)} : \Sigma \setminus \pi^{-1}(V_*) \to K \setminus V_*$  is a homeomorphism. Recall the following notions: a Borel measure  $\nu$  on  $\Sigma$  is called  $\sigma$ -ergodic if and only if  $\nu \circ \sigma^{-1} = \nu$  and  $\nu(A)\nu(\Sigma \setminus A) = 0$  for any  $A \in \mathcal{B}(\Sigma)$  with  $\sigma^{-1}(A) = A$ , and it is said to have full support if and only if  $\nu(U) > 0$  for any non-empty open subset Uof  $\Sigma$ . Recall also that we set  $K^I := K \setminus \overline{V_0}$  and  $V_{**} := \bigcup_{w \in W_*} F_w(\overline{V_0})$ .

THEOREM 2.17. Suppose that (CUHK) holds and that

(2.13) 
$$\limsup_{t \downarrow 0} \frac{p_t(y,y)}{p_t(z,z)} > 1 \quad \text{for some } y, z \in K^I.$$

Then there exists  $N_{\text{RV}} \in \mathcal{B}(K)$  satisfying  $V_{**} \subset N_{\text{RV}}$  and  $\nu \circ \pi^{-1}(N_{\text{RV}}) = 0$  for any  $\sigma$ -ergodic finite Borel measure  $\nu$  on  $\Sigma$  with full support, such that  $p_{(\cdot)}(x, x)$  does **not** vary regularly at 0 for any  $x \in K \setminus N_{\text{RV}}$ . In particular, the limit  $\lim_{t \downarrow 0} t^{d_s/2} p_t(x, x)$  does **not** exist for any  $x \in K \setminus N_{\text{RV}}$ .

Note that (2.13) does not hold if and only if  $\lim_{t\downarrow 0} p_t(y, y)/p_t(z, z) = 1$  for any  $y, z \in K^I$ .

#### NAOTAKA KAJINO

THEOREM 2.18. Suppose that (CUHK) holds and that

(2.14) 
$$\liminf_{t \downarrow 0} \frac{p_t(y, y)}{p_t(z, z)} > 1 \quad \text{for some } y, z \in K^I.$$

Then there exists  $N_{\rm P} \in \mathcal{B}(K)$  satisfying  $V_{**} \subset N_{\rm P}$  and  $\nu \circ \pi^{-1}(N_{\rm P}) = 0$  for any  $\sigma$ -ergodic finite Borel measure  $\nu$  on  $\Sigma$  with full support, such that for any  $x \in K \setminus N_{\rm P}$  and any periodic function  $G : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ ,

(2.15) 
$$\lim_{t\downarrow 0} \sup_{t\downarrow 0} \left| t^{d_s/2} p_t(x,x) - G(-\log t) \right| \ge \frac{M_{y,z}}{2},$$

where  $M_{y,z} := \liminf_{t \downarrow 0} t^{d_s/2} (p_t(y, y) - p_t(z, z)) \in (0, \infty)$  with y, z as in (2.14).

Note that by (2.12), for each  $y, z \in K$ ,  $\liminf_{t\downarrow 0} p_t(y, y)/p_t(z, z) > 1$  if and only if  $\liminf_{t\downarrow 0} t^{d_s/2} (p_t(y, y) - p_t(z, z)) \in (0, \infty)$ .

REMARK 2.19. Let  $y, z \in K^{I}$  be as in (2.13) or (2.14). Then the sets  $N_{\rm RV}$  in Theorem 2.17 and  $N_{\rm P}$  in Theorem 2.18 can be given explicitly in terms of (and hence can be determined solely by) y, z and  $\pi$ ; see (3.8), Lemmas 3.10 and 3.12 below.

The proof of Theorems 2.17 and 2.18 is given in the next section. As we will see in Sections 4 and 5, the conditions (2.13) and (2.14) are satisfied for many typical examples such as most nested fractals and *all* generalized Sierpiński carpets.

# 3. Proof of Theorems 2.17 and 2.18

Throughout this section, we fix a homogeneously scaled self-similar Dirichlet space  $(\mathcal{L} = (K, S, \{F_i\}_{i \in S}), \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  with weight  $(\mu_i)_{i \in S}$  and spectral dimension  $d_s$  and assume that (CUHK) holds with  $d_w$  and  $\rho$  as in Definition 2.15.

DEFINITION 3.1. Let U be a non-empty open subset of K. We define  $\mu|_U := \mu|_{\mathcal{B}(U)}$ ,

(3.1) 
$$\mathcal{F}_U := \overline{\{u \in \mathcal{F} \cap C(K) \mid \mathrm{supp}_K[u] \subset U\}} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{E}^U := \mathcal{E}|_{\mathcal{F}_U \times \mathcal{F}_U},$$

where the closure is taken in the Hilbert space  $\mathcal{F}$  with inner product  $\mathcal{E}_1(u, v) := \mathcal{E}(u, v) + \int_K uvd\mu$ .  $(\mathcal{E}^U, \mathcal{F}_U)$  is called the *part of the Dirichlet form*  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  on U.

Since u = 0  $\mu$ -a.e. on  $K \setminus U$  for any  $u \in \mathcal{F}_U$ , we can regard  $\mathcal{F}_U$  as a linear subspace of  $L^2(U, \mu|_U)$  in the natural manner. Under this identification, we have the following lemma.

LEMMA 3.2. Let U be a non-empty open subset of K. Then  $(\mathcal{E}^U, \mathcal{F}_U)$  is a strongly local regular Dirichlet form on  $L^2(U, \mu|_U)$  whose associated Markovian semigroup  $\{T_t^U\}_{t\in(0,\infty)}$  admits a unique continuous integral kernel  $p^U = p_t^U(x,y)$ :  $(0,\infty) \times U \times U \to \mathbb{R}$ , called the Dirichlet heat kernel on U, similarly to (2.10). Moreover,  $0 \leq p_t^U(x,y) = p_t^U(y,x) \leq p_t(x,y)$  for any  $(t,x,y) \in (0,\infty) \times U \times U$ .

PROOF. Recall Lemma 2.8. The regularity of  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  yields that of  $(\mathcal{E}^U, \mathcal{F}_U)$ by (3.1) and [11, Lemma 1.4.2-(ii)], and the strong locality of  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  implies that of  $(\mathcal{E}^U, \mathcal{F}_U)$ . Since  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is conservative, a continuous integral kernel  $p^U$ of  $\{T_t^U\}_{t\in(0,\infty)}$  exists by [19, Lemma 7.11-(2)] and (CUHK), and a monotone class argument immediately shows the uniqueness of such  $p^U$ . Finally, the last assertion easily follows from [25, (C.2)] and a monotone class argument again. LEMMA 3.3. Let U be a non-empty open subset of K. Then for any  $(t, x, y) \in (0, \infty) \times U \times U$ ,

(3.2) 
$$p_t(x,y) - p_t^U(x,y) \le \sup_{s \in [t/2,t]} \sup_{z \in \overline{U} \setminus U} p_s(x,z) + \sup_{s \in [t/2,t]} \sup_{z \in \overline{U} \setminus U} p_s(z,y)$$

PROOF. This is immediate from [15, Theorem 5.1] (or [14, Theorem 10.4]), the continuity of the heat kernels  $p_t(x, y)$  and  $p_t^U(x, y)$  and the compactness of  $\overline{U}$ .  $\Box$ 

LEMMA 3.4. Let  $w \in W_*$ . Then for any  $(t, x, y) \in (0, \infty) \times K^I \times K^I$ ,

(3.3) 
$$(\gamma_w^2 t)^{d_s/2} p_{\gamma_w^2 t}^{K_w^U} (F_w(x), F_w(y)) = t^{d_s/2} p_t^{K^I}(x, y).$$

PROOF.  $F_w|_{K^I} : K^I \to K_w^I$  is clearly a homeomorphism, and  $F_w^*$  defines a bijection  $F_w^* : L^2(K_w^I, \mu|_{K_w^I}) \to L^2(K^I, \mu|_{K^I})$  such that  $F_w^*(\mathcal{F}_{K_w^I}) = \mathcal{F}_{K^I}$  by [19, Lemma 5.5]. Moreover,  $\gamma_w^{d_s} \int_{K^I} (F_w^* u)^2 d\mu = \int_{K_w^I} u^2 d\mu$  for any  $u \in L^2(K_w^I, \mu|_{K_w^I})$  by Lemma 2.5 and  $\gamma_w^{d_s-2} \mathcal{E}(F_w^* u, F_w^* u) = \mathcal{E}(u, u)$  for any  $u \in \mathcal{F}_{K_w^I}$  by (SSDF2). It easily follows from these facts and [11, Lemma 1.3.4-(i)] that  $F_w^* T_{\gamma_w^2 t}^{K_w^I} = T_t^{K^I} F_w^K$  for any  $t \in (0, \infty)$ , which and the uniqueness of the continuous heat kernels  $p^{K_w^I}$  and  $p^{K^I}$  imply (3.3).

LEMMA 3.5. There exists  $c_{3,1} \in (0,\infty)$  such that for any  $x \in K$  and any  $w \in W_*$ ,

(3.4) 
$$\operatorname{dist}_{\rho}(F_w(x), F_w(V_0)) \ge c_{3.1}\gamma_w \operatorname{dist}_{\rho}(x, V_0).$$

PROOF. Let  $\beta_1, \beta_2 \in (0, \infty)$  and  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  be as in Definition 2.11-(2) for the qdistance  $\rho$ , let  $x \in K$ ,  $w \in W_*$  and set  $\delta := \operatorname{dist}_{\rho}(x, V_0)$ . The assertion is obvious for  $x \in \overline{V_0}$ . Assuming  $x \in K \setminus \overline{V_0} = K^I$ , by  $K = U_1^{(n)}(x) \subset B_{\beta_2}(x, \rho)$  we have  $\rho(x, y) < \beta_2$  for any  $y \in K$  and hence  $\delta \in (0, \beta_2)$  (recall that  $V_0 \neq \emptyset$  by Lemma 2.8), and  $U_{\delta/\beta_2}^{(n)}(x) \cap \overline{V_0} = \emptyset$  since  $U_{\delta/\beta_2}^{(n)}(x) \subset B_{\delta}(x, \rho) \subset K^I$ . Then an induction in k easily shows that  $\Lambda_{\gamma_w \delta/\beta_2, F_w(x)}^k = \{wv \mid v \in \Lambda_{\delta/\beta_2, x}^k\}$  for any  $k \in \{0, \ldots, n\}$ , and hence

$$B_{\gamma_w\delta\beta_1/\beta_2}(F_w(x),\rho) \subset U^{(n)}_{\gamma_w\delta/\beta_2}(F_w(x)) = F_w\big(U^{(n)}_{\delta/\beta_2}(x)\big) \subset K^I_w = K_w \setminus F_w(\overline{V_0}).$$

Thus  $\rho(F_w(x), y) \geq \gamma_w \delta \beta_1 / \beta_2 = (\beta_1 / \beta_2) \gamma_w \operatorname{dist}_{\rho}(x, V_0)$  for any  $y \in F_w(\overline{V_0})$  and (3.4) follows with  $c_{3.1} := \beta_1 / \beta_2$ .

LEMMA 3.6. There exist  $c_{3,2}, c_{3,3} \in (0, \infty)$  such that for any  $(t, x) \in (0, 1] \times K^I$ and any  $w \in W_*$ ,

(3.5) 
$$\begin{cases} \left| (\gamma_w^2 t)^{d_s/2} p_{\gamma_w^2 t} \big( F_w(x), F_w(x) \big) - t^{d_s/2} p_t(x, x) \right| \\ \leq c_{3.2} \exp\left( -c_{3.3} \operatorname{dist}_{\rho}(x, V_0)^{\frac{2}{d_w - 1}} t^{-\frac{1}{d_w - 1}} \right). \end{cases}$$

PROOF. We easily see from (2.11), Lemmas 3.3 and 3.5 that, with  $c_{3.2} := 2^{1+d_s/2}c_{2.1}$  and  $c_{3.3} := c_{2.2}c_{3.1}^{\frac{2}{d_w-1}}$ , for any  $w \in W_*$  and any  $(t, x) \in (0, \gamma_w^{-2}] \times K^I$ ,

(3.6) 
$$0 \leq (\gamma_w^2 t)^{d_s/2} \Big( p_{\gamma_w^2 t} \big( F_w(x), F_w(x) \big) - p_{\gamma_w^2 t}^{K_w^1} \big( F_w(x), F_w(x) \big) \Big) \\ \leq c_{3.2} \exp\Big( -c_{3.3} \operatorname{dist}_{\rho}(x, V_0)^{\frac{2}{d_w - 1}} t^{-\frac{1}{d_w - 1}} \Big),$$

which together with Lemma 3.4 immediately shows (3.5).

#### NAOTAKA KAJINO

PROPOSITION 3.7. Let  $w \in W_* \setminus \{\emptyset\}$ , set  $x_w := \pi(w^\infty)$  and suppose  $x_w \in K^I$ . Then there exist constants  $c_{3.4}, c_{3.5} \in (0, \infty)$  independent of w and a continuous  $\log(\gamma_w^{-2})$ -periodic function  $G_w : \mathbb{R} \to (0, \infty)$  such that for any  $t \in (0, 1 \land \operatorname{dist}_{\rho}(x_w, V_0)^2]$ ,

$$(3.7) \left| t^{d_{\rm s}/2} p_t(x_w, x_w) - G_w(-\log t) \right| \le c_{3.4} \exp\left( -c_{3.5} \operatorname{dist}_{\rho}(x_w, V_0)^{\frac{2}{d_{\rm w}-1}} t^{-\frac{1}{d_{\rm w}-1}} \right).$$

PROOF. Note that  $F_w(x_w) = x_w \in K_w^I$ . Since  $p^{K_w^I} \le p^{K^I} \le p$  on  $(0, \infty) \times K_w^I \times$  $K_w^I$  by  $K_w^I \subset K^I$ , [25, (C.2)] and a monotone class argument, we see from (3.6) and Lemma 3.4 that for any  $t \in (0, \gamma_w^{-2}], (\gamma_w^2 t)^{d_s/2} p_{\gamma_s^2, t}^{K^I}(x_w, x_w) - t^{d_s/2} p_t^{K^I}(x_w, x_w)$  is subject to the same upper and lower bounds as those in (3.6) with  $x = x_w$ . On the other hand, by [8, Theorem 2.1.4], the generator  $\Delta_{K^I}$  of  $\{T_t^{K^I}\}_{t \in (0,\infty)}$  has compact resolvent,  $p^{K^{I}}$  admits the eigenfunction expansion [8, (2.1.4)], and it easily follows from these facts that  $p_t^{K^I}(x,y) \leq (2^{d_s}c_{2,4}^2e^{\lambda_1^0})e^{-\lambda_1^0 t}$  for any  $t \in [1,\infty)$ , where  $\lambda_1^0$ denotes the smallest eigenvalue of  $-\Delta_{K^{I}}$ . Moreover, we have  $\lambda_{1}^{0} > 0$ ; indeed, if  $\mathcal{E}(u,u) = 0$  for some  $u \in \mathcal{F}_{K^{I}} \setminus \{0\}$ , then for any  $w \in W_{*}, (F_{w})_{*}u \in \mathcal{F}_{K^{I}_{w}} \subset$  $\mathcal{F}_{K^{I}}$  by [19, Lemma 5.5] and  $\mathcal{E}((F_{w})_{*}u, (F_{w})_{*}u) = 0$  by (SSDF2), contradicting dim ker  $\Delta_{K^{I}}$  = dim { $v \in \mathcal{F}_{K^{I}} \mid \mathcal{E}(v, v) = 0$ } <  $\infty$ . Now exactly the same argument as [16, Proof of Theorem 4.6] easily shows the existence of a continuous  $\log(\gamma_w^{-2})$ periodic function  $G_w : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  satisfying (3.7) with  $p_t^{K^I}$  in place of  $p_t$  (see also [23, Proof of Theorem B.4.3] for the remainder estimate). Then (3.7) follows by using (3.6) with  $x_w$  and  $\emptyset$  in place of x and w, respectively, and Proposition 2.16 implies that  $G_w$  is  $(0, \infty)$ -valued. 

In the rest of this section, we fix the following setting:

(3.8) Let  $y, z \in K^{I}$ ,  $\omega^{y} \in \pi^{-1}(y)$  and  $\omega^{z} \in \pi^{-1}(z)$ . Define  $w_{n} := [\omega^{y}]_{n}$ ,  $v_{n} := [\omega^{z}]_{n}, x_{n} := \pi((w_{n}v_{n})^{\infty})$  and  $\tilde{x}_{n} := \pi((v_{n}w_{n})^{\infty})$  for  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ . Also set  $n_{0} := 1 + \sup\{n \in \mathbb{N} \mid \{x_{n}, \tilde{x}_{n}\} \not\subset K^{I}\}$  and for  $n \geq n_{0}$  let  $G_{n}$  denote the periodic function  $G_{w_{n}v_{n}}$  given in Proposition 3.7 for  $w = w_{n}v_{n}$ . Finally, set  $D := \inf_{n \geq n_{0}} \operatorname{dist}_{\rho}(x_{n}, V_{0}) \wedge \operatorname{dist}_{\rho}(\tilde{x}_{n}, V_{0})$ .

Note that  $n_0 < \infty$  and D > 0 by  $\lim_{n \to \infty} x_n = y \in K^I$  and  $\lim_{n \to \infty} \tilde{x}_n = z \in K^I$ .

LEMMA 3.8. Let  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$ ,  $\delta \in (0, 1 \wedge D^2]$  and  $\alpha \in (0, 1]$ , and suppose that  $c_{3.4} \exp\left(-c_{3.5}(D^2/\delta)^{\frac{1}{d_w-1}}\right) \leq \varepsilon/2$ . Then there exists  $n_1 \geq n_0$  such that for any  $n \geq n_1$  and any  $t \in [\alpha \delta, \delta]$ ,

$$(3.9) \quad \left| t^{d_{\mathrm{s}}/2} p_t(y,y) - G_n(-\log t) \right| \le \varepsilon, \quad \left| t^{d_{\mathrm{s}}/2} p_t(z,z) - G_n\left( -\log(\gamma_{w_n}^2 t) \right) \right| \le \varepsilon.$$

PROOF. Let  $n \ge n_0$  and let  $\tilde{G}_n$  be the periodic function  $G_{v_n w_n}$  given in Proposition 3.7 for  $w = v_n w_n$ . Then  $\lim_{t\downarrow 0} |\tilde{G}_n(-\log t) - G_n(-\log(\gamma_{w_n}^2 t))| = 0$  by Lemma 3.6 and Proposition 3.7, and hence  $\tilde{G}_n = G_n(\cdot -\log(\gamma_{w_n}^2))$  in view of the fact that  $G_n$  and  $\tilde{G}_n$  are both  $\log(\gamma_{w_n v_n}^{-2})$ -periodic.

Since  $\lim_{n\to\infty} x_n = y$ ,  $\lim_{n\to\infty} \tilde{x}_n = z$  and the heat kernel p is uniformly continuous on  $[\alpha\delta, \delta] \times K \times K$ , we can choose  $n_1 \ge n_0$  so that

(3.10) 
$$t^{d_{s}/2} |p_t(x_n, x_n) - p_t(y, y)| \le \frac{\varepsilon}{2}$$
 and  $t^{d_{s}/2} |p_t(\tilde{x}_n, \tilde{x}_n) - p_t(z, z)| \le \frac{\varepsilon}{2}$ 

for any  $n \ge n_1$  and any  $t \in [\alpha \delta, \delta]$ . Now for such n and t, Proposition 3.7, (3.10),  $c_{3.4} \exp\left(-c_{3.5}(D^2/\delta)^{\frac{1}{d_w-1}}\right) \le \varepsilon/2$  and  $\tilde{G}_n = G_n\left(\cdot -\log(\gamma_{w_n}^2)\right)$  together immediately yield (3.9).

LEMMA 3.9. Assume  $\liminf_{t\downarrow 0} p_t(y, y)/p_t(z, z) > 1$ . Let  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$ ,  $\delta_0 \in (0, 1 \wedge D^2]$ ,  $\alpha \in (0, 1]$  and set  $M_{y,z} := \liminf_{t\downarrow 0} t^{d_s/2} (p_t(y, y) - p_t(z, z))$ . Then there exist  $\delta \in (0, \delta_0]$  and  $n_2 \ge n_0$  such that for any  $n \ge n_2$  and any  $t \in [\alpha \delta, \delta]$ ,

(3.11) 
$$G_n(-\log t) \ge \min_{\mathbb{T}} G_n + M_{y,z} - \varepsilon.$$

PROOF. Choose  $\delta \in (0, \delta_0]$  so that  $\inf_{t \in (0, \delta]} t^{d_s/2} (p_t(y, y) - p_t(z, z)) \ge M_{y,z} - \varepsilon/3$  and  $c_{3.4} \exp\left(-c_{3.5}(D^2/\delta)^{\frac{1}{d_w-1}}\right) \le \varepsilon/6$ . Also let  $n_1 \ge n_0$  be as in Lemma 3.8 for  $\varepsilon/3, \delta, \alpha$  and set  $n_2 := n_1$ . Then by (3.9), for any  $n \ge n_2$  and any  $t \in [\alpha \delta, \delta]$ ,

$$G_n(-\log t) \ge t^{d_{\mathfrak{s}}/2} p_t(y,y) - \varepsilon/3 \ge t^{d_{\mathfrak{s}}/2} p_t(z,z) + M_{y,z} - 2\varepsilon/3$$
  
$$\ge G_n(-\log(\gamma_{w_n}^2 t)) + M_{y,z} - \varepsilon \ge \min_{\mathbb{R}} G_n + M_{y,z} - \varepsilon,$$

completing the proof.

LEMMA 3.10. Let  $q \in K^{I}$  and define  $N_{q} \subset K$  by

$$(3.12) \quad N_q := \left\{ x \in K \mid \begin{array}{l} \pi(\sigma^{m_k}(\omega)) \text{ does not converge to } q \text{ as } k \to \infty \text{ for any} \\ \omega \in \pi^{-1}(x) \text{ and any strictly increasing } \{m_k\}_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset \mathbb{N} \end{array} \right\}$$

Then  $N_q \in \mathcal{B}(K)$ ,  $V_{**} \subset N_q$  and  $\nu \circ \pi^{-1}(N_q) = 0$  for any  $\sigma$ -ergodic finite Borel measure  $\nu$  on  $\Sigma$  with full support.

PROOF.  $V_* \subset N_q$  since  $\sigma^m(\pi^{-1}(V_m)) = \mathcal{P}$  for  $m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$  by [23, Proposition 1.3.5-(1)]. Noting that  $\pi|_{\Sigma \setminus \pi^{-1}(V_*)} : \Sigma \setminus \pi^{-1}(V_*) \to K \setminus V_*$  is a homeomorphism, we get  $N_q = V_* \cup \pi(\{\omega \in \Sigma \setminus \pi^{-1}(V_*) \mid \liminf_{m \to \infty} \rho(\pi(\sigma^m(\omega)), q) > 0\}) \in \mathcal{B}(K)$ . Let  $x \in V_{**} \setminus V_*$ , so that  $x = F_w(\pi(\omega))$  for some  $w \in W_*$  and  $\omega \in \pi^{-1}(\overline{V_0} \setminus V_*)$ . By  $\pi(\omega) \in \overline{V_0}, \pi^{-1}(V_0) = \mathcal{P}$  and the compactness of  $\Sigma$ , there exist  $\tau \in \Sigma$  and  $\{\omega_n\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \subset \mathcal{P}$  such that  $\pi(\omega_n) \to \pi(\omega)$  and  $\omega_n \to \tau$  as  $n \to \infty$ , but then  $\pi(\omega) = \pi(\tau) \in K \setminus V_*$  and hence  $\omega = \tau \in \overline{\mathcal{P}}$ . Thus  $\sigma^m(\omega) \in \overline{\sigma^m(\mathcal{P})} \subset \overline{\mathcal{P}}$  and  $\pi(\sigma^m(\omega)) \in \overline{V_0}$ for any  $m \in \mathbb{N}$  and therefore  $x \in N_q$  on account of  $\pi^{-1}(x) = \{\sigma_w(\omega)\}$ , proving  $V_{**} \subset N_q$ . Finally, since  $N_q$  can be written as

$$\bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \Big\{ x \in K \ \Big| \ \lim_{m \to \infty} \operatorname{dist}_{\rho} \big( \pi(\sigma^m(\omega)), K \setminus B_{1/n}(q, \rho) \big) = 0 \text{ for any } \omega \in \pi^{-1}(x) \Big\},\$$

the last assertion follows in exactly the same way as [21, Proposition 3.2].

LEMMA 3.11. Let  $x \in K$ ,  $\omega \in \pi^{-1}(x)$ ,  $n \ge n_0$  and let  $\{m_k\}_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset \mathbb{N}$  be strictly increasing and satisfy  $\lim_{k\to\infty} \pi(\sigma^{m_k}(\omega)) = x_n$ . Let  $\varepsilon \in (0,\infty)$ , let  $\delta \in (0,1 \wedge D^2]$  satisfy  $c_{3.6} \exp\left(-c_{3.7}(D^2/\delta)^{\frac{1}{d_w-1}}\right) < \varepsilon/3$  with  $c_{3.6} \coloneqq c_{3.2} \lor c_{3.4}$  and  $c_{3.7} \coloneqq c_{3.3} \land c_{3.5}$ , and let  $\alpha \in (0,1]$ . Then there exists  $k_1 \in \mathbb{N}$  such that for any  $k \ge k_1$  and any  $t \in [\alpha\delta, \delta]$ ,

(3.13) 
$$\left| \left( \gamma_{[\omega]_{m_k}}^2 t \right)^{d_s/2} p_{\gamma_{[\omega]_{m_k}}^2 t}(x,x) - G_n(-\log t) \right| \le \varepsilon.$$

PROOF. Since  $\lim_{k\to\infty} \pi(\sigma^{m_k}(\omega)) = x_n$  and the heat kernel p is uniformly continuous on  $[\alpha\delta, \delta] \times K \times K$ , we can choose  $k_1 \in \mathbb{N}$  so that for any  $k \geq k_1$ ,

$$(3.14) t^{d_s/2} |p_t(\pi(\sigma^{m_k}(\omega)), \pi(\sigma^{m_k}(\omega))) - p_t(x_n, x_n)| \le \frac{\varepsilon}{3}, \quad t \in [\alpha\delta, \delta],$$

$$(3.15) c_{3.6} \exp\left(-c_{3.7} \operatorname{dist}_{\rho}(\pi(\sigma^{m_k}(\omega)), V_0)^{\frac{2}{d_w-1}} \delta^{-\frac{1}{d_w-1}}\right) \le \frac{\varepsilon}{3}.$$

Now for such k and t, noting that  $\pi(\sigma^{m_k}(\omega)) \in K \setminus N_{x_n} \subset K^I$  by Lemma 3.10, we obtain (3.13) from Lemma 3.6 with  $\pi(\sigma^{m_k}(\omega))$  and  $[\omega]_{m_k}$  in place of x and w, (3.15), (3.14), Proposition 3.7 with  $w = w_n v_n$ , and  $c_{3.6} \exp\left(-c_{3.7}(D^2/\delta)^{\frac{1}{d_w-1}}\right) < \varepsilon/3$ .  $\Box$ 

LEMMA 3.12. Recalling (3.12), set  $N := \bigcup_{k \ge n_0} \bigcap_{n \ge k} N_{x_n}$  and let  $x \in K \setminus N$ . (1) If  $\limsup_{t \downarrow 0} p_t(y, y)/p_t(z, z) > 1$ , then  $p_{(.)}(x, x)$  does not vary regularly at 0. (2) If  $\liminf_{t \downarrow 0} p_t(y, y)/p_t(z, z) > 1$ , then (2.15) holds for any periodic function

 $G: \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}, \text{ where } M_{y,z} := \liminf_{t \downarrow 0} t^{d_{s}/2} (p_t(y,y) - p_t(z,z)).$ 

PROOF. Let  $\omega \in \pi^{-1}(x)$  and let  $c_{2,3}, c_{2,4} \in (0, \infty)$  be as in Proposition 2.16. (1) Set  $M := \limsup_{t \downarrow 0} p_t(y, y)/p_t(z, z) - 1$  and  $\varepsilon := c_{2,3}M/10$ . Choose  $\delta \in (0, 1 \land D^2]$  so that  $c_{3.6} \exp\left(-c_{3.7}(D^2/\delta)^{\frac{1}{d_w-1}}\right) < \varepsilon/3$  and  $p_\delta(y, y)/p_\delta(z, z) \ge 1 + M/2$ , and let  $n_1 \ge n_0$  be as in Lemma 3.8 for these  $\varepsilon, \delta$  and  $\alpha = 1$ . By  $x \in K \setminus N$  we can take  $n \ge n_1$  such that  $x \in K \setminus N_{x_n}$ , and then  $\lim_{k \to \infty} \pi(\sigma^{m_k}(\omega)) = x_n$  for some strictly increasing  $\{m_k\}_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset \mathbb{N}$ . Let  $k_1 \in \mathbb{N}$  be as in Lemma 3.11 for these  $x, \omega, n, \{m_k\}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}, \varepsilon, \delta$  and  $\alpha = \gamma_{w_n}^2$ . Then by (3.13), (3.9) and (2.12), for any  $k \ge k_1$ ,

$$\begin{split} & \left(\gamma_{[\omega]_{m_k}}^2 \delta\right)^{d_{\mathrm{s}}/2} p_{\gamma_{[\omega]_{m_k}}^2 \delta}(x,x) - \left(\gamma_{[\omega]_{m_k}}^2 \gamma_{w_n}^2 \delta\right)^{d_{\mathrm{s}}/2} p_{\gamma_{[\omega]_{m_k}}^2 \gamma_{w_n}^2 \delta}(x,x) \\ & \geq G_n(-\log\delta) - G_n \left(-\log(\gamma_{w_n}^2 \delta)\right) - 2\varepsilon \geq \delta^{d_{\mathrm{s}}/2} p_{\delta}(y,y) - \delta^{d_{\mathrm{s}}/2} p_{\delta}(z,z) - 4\varepsilon \\ & \geq (1 + M/2 - 1) \delta^{d_{\mathrm{s}}/2} p_{\delta}(z,z) - 4\varepsilon \geq c_{2.3}M/2 - 4\varepsilon = \varepsilon, \end{split}$$

which together with (2.12) yields, by letting  $k \to \infty$ ,

(3.16) 
$$\limsup_{t\downarrow 0} \frac{t^{d_{\rm s}/2} p_t(x,x)}{(\gamma_{w_n}^2 t)^{d_{\rm s}/2} p_{\gamma_{w_n}^2 t}(x,x)} \ge 1 + \frac{\varepsilon}{c_{2.4}} > 1.$$

Now suppose that  $p_{(\cdot)}(x, x)$  varies regularly at 0, so that by [9, Section VIII.8, Lemma 1],  $p_t(x, x) = t^{\beta}L(t)$  for any  $t \in (0, \infty)$  for some  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $L : (0, \infty) \to (0, \infty)$  varying slowly at 0 (i.e. such that  $\lim_{t\downarrow 0} L(\alpha t)/L(t) = 1$  for any  $\alpha \in (0, \infty)$ ). Then (2.12) yields  $c_{2.3} \leq t^{\beta+d_s/2}L(t) \leq c_{2.4}$  for  $t \in (0, 1]$ , which and [9, Section VIII.8, Lemma 2] imply  $\beta = -d_s/2$ . It follows that  $t^{d_s/2}p_t(x, x) = L(t)$  varies slowly at 0, which contradicts (3.16). Thus  $p_t(x, x)$  does not vary regularly at 0. (2) Let  $G : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  be *T*-periodic with  $T \in (0, \infty)$ . Let  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$ , let  $\delta_0 \in (0, 1 \wedge D^2]$  be such that  $c_{3.6} \exp\left(-c_{3.7}(D^2/\delta_0)^{\frac{1}{d_w-1}}\right) < \varepsilon/3$ , and let  $\delta \in (0, \delta_0]$  and  $n_2 \geq n_0$  be as in Lemma 3.9 for  $\varepsilon, \delta_0$  and  $\alpha = e^{-T}$ . By  $x \in K \setminus N$  we can choose  $n \geq n_2$  so that  $\gamma^2_{w_n v_n} \leq e^{-T}$  and  $x \in K \setminus N_{x_n}$ , and then  $\lim_{k\to\infty} \pi(\sigma^{m_k}(\omega)) = x_n$  for some strictly increasing  $\{m_k\}_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset \mathbb{N}$ . Let  $k_1 \in \mathbb{N}$  be as in Lemma 3.11 for these  $x, \omega, n, \{m_k\}_{k\in\mathbb{N}}, \varepsilon, \delta$  and  $\alpha = \gamma^2_{w_n v_n}, \delta, \delta$ ], and then there exist  $t_{n,0} \in [e^{-T}\delta, \delta]$  and  $l_n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$  such that  $-\log t_{n,1} = -\log t_{n,0} + l_n T$ . Now it follows from  $G = G(\cdot + l_n T), (3.13)$  with  $\alpha = \gamma^2_{w_n v_n}, (3.11)$  with  $\alpha = e^{-T}$  and  $G_n(-\log t_{n,1}) =$   $\min_{\mathbb{R}} G_n$  that for any  $k \ge k_1$ ,

$$\sum_{j \in \{0,1\}} (-1)^{j} \left( \left( \gamma_{[\omega]_{m_{k}}}^{2} t_{n,j} \right)^{d_{s}/2} p_{\gamma_{[\omega]_{m_{k}}}^{2} t_{n,j}}(x,x) - G\left( -\log(\gamma_{[\omega]_{m_{k}}}^{2} t_{n,j}) \right) \right)$$
  
=  $\left( \gamma_{[\omega]_{m_{k}}}^{2} t_{n,0} \right)^{d_{s}/2} p_{\gamma_{[\omega]_{m_{k}}}^{2} t_{n,0}}(x,x) - \left( \gamma_{[\omega]_{m_{k}}}^{2} t_{n,1} \right)^{d_{s}/2} p_{\gamma_{[\omega]_{m_{k}}}^{2} t_{n,1}}(x,x)$   
 $\geq G_{n}(-\log t_{n,0}) - G_{n}(-\log t_{n,1}) - 2\varepsilon \geq M_{y,z} - 3\varepsilon,$ 

which implies

$$(3.17) \max_{j \in \{0,1\}} \left| \left( \gamma_{[\omega]_{m_k}}^2 t_{n,j} \right)^{d_s/2} p_{\gamma_{[\omega]_{m_k}}^2 t_{n,j}}(x,x) - G\left( -\log(\gamma_{[\omega]_{m_k}}^2 t_{n,j}) \right) \right| \ge \frac{M_{y,z}}{2} - \frac{3}{2}\varepsilon.$$

 $\Box$ 

Letting  $k \to \infty$  and then  $\varepsilon \downarrow 0$  in (3.17) shows (2.15).

PROOF OF THEOREMS 2.17 AND 2.18. Setting  $N_{\rm RV} := N_{\rm P} := N$  with  $N \in \mathcal{B}(K)$  as in Lemma 3.12, we conclude Theorems 2.17 and 2.18 from Lemmas 3.10 and 3.12.

# 4. Post-critically finite self-similar fractals

In this and the next sections, we apply Theorems 2.17 and 2.18 to concrete examples. First in this section, we consider the case of post-critically finite self-similar fractals, and the next section treats the case of generalized Sierpiński carpets.

Throughout this section, we assume that  $\mathcal{L} = (K, S, \{F_i\}_{i \in S})$  is a post-critically finite self-similar structure with K connected and  $\#K \ge 2$ ; see [23, Theorem 1.6.2] for a simple equivalent condition for K to be connected. In particular,  $2 \le \#V_0 < \infty$  and  $V_*$  is countably infinite and dense in K, so that  $K \ne \overline{V_0} = V_0$  and  $V_{**} = V_*$ .

4.1. Harmonic structures and resulting self-similar Dirichlet spaces. First in this subsection, we briefly describe the construction of a homogeneously scaled self-similar Dirichlet space over K; see [23, Chapter 3] for details. Let  $D = (D_{xy})_{x,y \in V_0}$  be a real symmetric matrix of size  $\#V_0$  (which we also regard as a linear operator on  $\mathbb{R}^{V_0}$ ) such that

(D1)  $\{u \in \mathbb{R}^{V_0} \mid Du = 0\} = \mathbb{R}\mathbf{1}_{V_0},$ 

(D2)  $D_{xy} \ge 0$  for any  $x, y \in V_0$  with  $x \ne y$ .

We define  $\mathcal{E}^{(0)}(u,v) := -\sum_{x,y \in V_0} D_{xy}u(y)v(x)$  for  $u, v \in \mathbb{R}^{V_0}$ , so that  $(\mathcal{E}^{(0)}, \mathbb{R}^{V_0})$ is a Dirichlet form on  $L^2(V_0, \#)$ . Furthermore let  $\mathbf{r} = (r_i)_{i \in S} \in (0, \infty)^S$  and define

(4.1) 
$$\mathcal{E}^{(m)}(u,v) := \sum_{w \in W_m} \frac{1}{r_w} \mathcal{E}^{(0)}(u \circ F_w|_{V_0}, v \circ F_w|_{V_0}), \quad u, v \in \mathbb{R}^{V_m}$$

for each  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ , where  $r_w := r_{w_1} r_{w_2} \cdots r_{w_m}$  for  $w = w_1 w_2 \dots w_m \in W_m$   $(r_{\emptyset} := 1)$ .

DEFINITION 4.1. The pair  $(D, \mathbf{r})$  with D and  $\mathbf{r}$  as above is called a *harmonic* structure on  $\mathcal{L}$  if and only if  $\mathcal{E}^{(0)}(u, u) = \inf_{v \in \mathbb{R}^{V_1}, v|_{V_0} = u} \mathcal{E}^{(1)}(v, v)$  for any  $u \in \mathbb{R}^{V_0}$ ; note that then  $\mathcal{E}^{(m)}(u, u) = \min_{v \in \mathbb{R}^{V_{m+1}}, v|_{V_m} = u} \mathcal{E}^{(m+1)}(v, v)$  for any  $m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ and any  $u \in \mathbb{R}^{V_m}$ . If  $\mathbf{r} \in (0, 1)^S$  in addition, then  $(D, \mathbf{r})$  is called *regular*.

In the rest of this section, we assume that  $(D, \mathbf{r})$  is a *regular* harmonic structure on  $\mathcal{L}$ . Let  $d_H \in (0, \infty)$  be such that  $\sum_{i \in S} r_i^{d_H} = 1$ , set  $\mu_i := r_i^{d_H}$  for  $i \in S$  and let  $\mu$  be the self-similar measure on  $\mathcal{L}$  with weight  $(\mu_i)_{i \in S}$ . We set  $d_s := 2d_H/(d_H + 1)$ , so that  $r_i = \mu_i^{2/d_s-1}$  for each  $i \in S$ . In this case,  $\{\mathcal{E}^{(m)}(u|_{V_m}, u|_{V_m})\}_{m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}}$  is non-decreasing and hence has the limit in  $[0, \infty]$  for any  $u \in C(K)$ . Then we define

(4.2) 
$$\mathcal{F} := \{ u \in C(K) \mid \lim_{m \to \infty} \mathcal{E}^{(m)}(u|_{V_m}, u|_{V_m}) < \infty \},$$
$$\mathcal{E}(u, v) := \lim_{m \to \infty} \mathcal{E}^{(m)}(u|_{V_m}, v|_{V_m}) \in \mathbb{R}, \quad u, v \in \mathcal{F},$$

so that  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is easily seen to satisfy the conditions (SSDF1), (SSDF2) and (SSDF3) of Definition 2.7. By [**23**, Theorem 3.3.4],  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is a resistance form on K whose resistance metric  $R : K \times K \to [0, \infty)$  is compatible with the original topology of K, and then [**26**, Corollary 6.4 and Theorem 9.4] imply that  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is a non-zero symmetric regular Dirichlet form on  $L^2(K, \mu)$ ; see [**23**, Definition 2.3.1] or [**26**, Definition 3.1] for the definition of resistance forms and their resistance metrics. Thus  $(\mathcal{L}, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is a homogeneously scaled self-similar Dirichlet space with weight  $(\mu_i)_{i \in S}$  and spectral dimension  $d_s$ . Note that  $d_s \in (0, 2)$  in this case.

REMARK 4.2. As described in [23, Sections 3.1–3.3], even for a non-regular harmonic structure  $(D, \mathbf{r} = (r_i)_{i \in S})$  on  $\mathcal{L}$ , in a similar way as above we can still construct a resistance form  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  on (a certain proper Borel subset of) K which satisfies (suitable modifications of) (SSDF1), (SSDF2) and (SSDF3). Such  $(D, \mathbf{r})$ , however, does not give rise to a homogeneously scaled self-similar Dirichlet space since  $r_i < 1$  for some  $i \in S$  by [23, Proposition 3.1.8] and  $r_j \geq 1$  for some  $j \in S$  by the non-regularity of  $(D, \mathbf{r})$ . This is why we have assumed from the beginning that our harmonic structure  $(D, \mathbf{r})$  on  $\mathcal{L}$  is regular.

Let  $S = {\Lambda_s}_{s \in (0,1]}$  be the scale on  $\Sigma$  associated with  $(\mathcal{L}, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  and set  $d_w := d_H + 1$ . Then  $(\mathcal{L}, S)$  is locally finite by [23, Lemma 4.2.3] and [25, Lemma 1.3.6], and by [23, Proof of Lemma 4.2.4] there exists  $c_R \in (0, \infty)$  such that  $R(x, y) \ge c_R s^{2/d_w}$  for any  $s \in (0, 1]$ , any  $w, v \in \Lambda_s$  with  $K_w \cap K_v = \emptyset$  and any  $(x, y) \in K_w \times K_v$ , which and [23, Lemma 3.3.5] easily imply that  $R^{d_w/2}$  is adapted to S. Finally, (CHK) holds by [26, Theorem 10.4] (or by [23, Section 5.1]) and so does (CUHK) with  $\rho := R^{d_w/2}$  by [26, Theorem 15.10] (see also [21, Lemma 2.5]).

Thus in order to apply Theorems 2.17 and 2.18 to the present case, it suffices to verify (2.13) and (2.14). In the rest of this section, we give a few criteria for (2.13) and (2.14) and apply them to concrete examples. In Subsection 4.2 we treat the case where  $(\mathcal{L}, (D, \mathbf{r}), \mu)$  possesses certain good symmetry, including the case of affine nested fractals, and Subsection 4.3 presents alternative criteria for (2.13) and (2.14) which are applicable for some cases with weaker (or even without) symmetry.

The following definitions play central roles in the rest of this section.

DEFINITION 4.3. (1) We define the symmetry group  $\mathcal{G}$  of  $(\mathcal{L}, (D, \mathbf{r}), \mu)$  by

(4.3) 
$$\mathcal{G} := \left\{ g \mid \begin{array}{l} g \text{ is a homeomorphism from } K \text{ to itself, } g(V_0) = V_0, \ \mu \circ g = \mu, \\ u \circ g, u \circ g^{-1} \in \mathcal{F} \text{ and } \mathcal{E}(u \circ g, u \circ g) = \mathcal{E}(u, u) \text{ for any } u \in \mathcal{F} \end{array} \right\},$$

which clearly forms a subgroup of the group of homeomorphisms of K. (2) For each  $x \in V_*$ , we define

$$(4.4) \quad m_x := \min\{m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\} \mid x \in V_m\} \quad \text{and} \quad n_x := \#\{w \in W_{m_x} \mid x \in K_w\}.$$

4.2. Cases with good symmetry and affine nested fractals. Assuming certain good symmetry of  $(\mathcal{L}, (D, \mathbf{r}), \mu)$ , we have the following criterion for (2.13) and (2.14), which is an immediate consequence of [21, Remark 6.4].

PROPOSITION 4.4. Let  $q \in V_0$  and suppose that  $\{g(q) \mid g \in \mathcal{G}\} = V_0$  and that  $r_i = r$  for any  $i \in S$  for some  $r \in (0, 1)$ . Then for each  $x \in V_*$ ,  $n_x = \#\{w \in W_m \mid x \in K_w\}$  for any  $m \ge m_x$  and  $\lim_{t\downarrow 0} p_t(x, x)/p_t(q, q) = n_x^{-1}$ . In particular, if

$$(4.5) n_y \neq n_z for some \ y, z \in V_* \setminus V_0$$

in addition, then the conditions (2.13) and (2.14) are satisfied.

Next we recall the definition of affine nested fractals and apply Proposition 4.4 to them. Throughout the rest of this subsection, we assume the following:

(4.6)  $d \in \mathbb{N}, K$  is a compact subset of  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , and for each  $i \in S, F_i = f_i|_K$ for some contractive similitude  $f_i$  on  $\mathbb{R}^d$  with contraction ratio  $\alpha_i$ .

Recall that  $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is called a *contractive similitude on*  $\mathbb{R}^d$  if and only if there exist  $\alpha \in (0, 1), U \in O(d)$  and  $b \in \mathbb{R}^d$  such that  $f(x) = \alpha Ux + b$  for any  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ . Then such  $\alpha$  is called the *contraction ratio of* f. According to [23, Theorem 1.2.3], any finite family of contractive similitudes on  $\mathbb{R}^d$  actually gives rise to a self-similar structure satisfying (4.6) by taking the associated self-similar set.

NOTATION. For  $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^d$  with  $x \neq y$ , let  $g_{xy} : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$  denote the reflection in the hyperplane  $H_{xy} := \{z \in \mathbb{R}^d \mid |z - x| = |z - y|\}.$ 

DEFINITION 4.5. (1) A homeomorphism  $g: K \to K$  is called a symmetry of  $\mathcal{L}$  if and only if, for any  $m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ , there exists an injective map  $g^{(m)}: W_m \to W_m$  such that  $g(F_w(V_0)) = F_{g^{(m)}(w)}(V_0)$  for any  $w \in W_m$ .

(2) We set  $\mathcal{G}_{s} := \{g \mid g \text{ is a symmetry of } \mathcal{L}, g = f|_{K} \text{ for some isometry } f \text{ of } \mathbb{R}^{d} \}.$ (3)  $\mathcal{L}$  is called an *affine nested fractal* if and only if it is post-critically finite, K is connected and  $g_{xy}|_{K} \in \mathcal{G}_{s}$  for any  $x, y \in V_{0}$  with  $x \neq y$ . An affine nested fractal  $\mathcal{L}$  is called a *nested fractal* if and only if  $\alpha_{i} = \alpha$  for any  $i \in S$  for some  $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ .

(4) A real matrix  $A = (A_{xy})_{x,y \in V_0}$  is called  $\mathcal{G}_{s}$ -invariant if and only if  $A_{xy} = A_{g(x)g(y)}$  for any  $x, y \in V_0$  and any  $g \in \mathcal{G}_{s}$ . Also  $\mathbf{a} = (a_i)_{i \in S} \in (0, \infty)^S$  is called  $\mathcal{G}_{s}$ -invariant if and only if  $a_i = a_j$  for any  $i, j \in S$  satisfying  $g(F_i(V_0)) = F_j(V_0)$  for some  $g \in \mathcal{G}_{s}$ .

By [23, Proof of Proposition 3.8.9], if  $\mathcal{L}$  is an affine nested fractal, then  $A = (A_{xy})_{x,y\in V_0}$  is  $\mathcal{G}_{s}$ -invariant if and only if  $A_{xy} = A_{x'y'}$  whenever |x - y| = |x' - y'|. Now we can conclude the following theorem for affine nested fractals.

THEOREM 4.6. Assume that  $\mathcal{L} = (K, S, \{F_i\}_{i \in S})$  is an affine nested fractal, that D is  $\mathcal{G}_s$ -invariant and that  $r_i = r$  for any  $i \in S$  for some  $r \in (0, 1)$ . Further assume that

(4.7) 
$$\#(F_i(V_0) \cap F_j(V_0)) \le 1 \quad \text{for any } i, j \in S \text{ with } i \neq j.$$

If  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies (4.5), then the conclusions of Theorems 2.17 and 2.18 hold true.

PROOF. We have  $\mathcal{G}_{s} \subset \mathcal{G}$  by [21, Proof of Theorem 4.5] and [23, Corollary 3.8.21]. Since  $g_{xy}|_{K} \in \mathcal{G}_{s}$  and  $g_{xy}(x) = y$  for any  $x, y \in V_{0}$  with  $x \neq y$ , Proposition 4.4 is applicable and hence so are Theorems 2.17 and 2.18.

REMARK 4.7. (1) If  $\mathcal{L} = (K, S, \{F_i\}_{i \in S})$  is an affine nested fractal satisfying (4.7), then a harmonic structure  $(D, \mathbf{r})$  on  $\mathcal{L}$  as in Theorem 4.6 exists and is unique (up to constant multiples of D). Here the existence part is essentially due to Lindstrøm [32]; see [23, Section 3.8] and references therein for further details. Also see [17, 33, 34, 35] for more recent results on existence of harmonic structures.



FIGURE 2. Examples of nested fractals. From the *upper left*, twodimensional level-*l* Sierpiński gasket (l = 2, 3, 4), three-dimensional standard (level-2) Sierpiński gasket, pentagasket (5-polygasket), heptagasket (7-polygasket), snowflake and the Vicsek set. In each fractal, the set  $V_0$  of its boundary points is marked by solid circles.

(2) For the same reason as [21, Theorem 4.5] (see [21, Remark 4.6-(2)]), it is unclear whether the (technical) assumption (4.7) can be removed from Theorem 4.6.

At the last of this subsection, we provide some examples of nested fractals.

EXAMPLE 4.8 (Sierpiński gaskets). Let  $d, l \in \mathbb{N} \setminus \{1\}$ , let  $\mathcal{L} = (K, S, \{F_i\}_{i \in S})$ be the *d*-dimensional level-*l* Sierpiński gasket as in [**21**, Example 5.1] and let  $(D, \mathbf{r})$ be the harmonic structure on  $\mathcal{L}$  described there. Then clearly  $\mathcal{L}$  is a nested fractal and the conditions of Theorem 4.6 except (4.5) are satisfied. Moreover, it is easy to see that (4.5) is satisfied if and only if  $l \geq 3$  (see Figure 2). Thus by Theorem 4.6, if  $l \geq 3$  then the conclusions of Theorems 2.17 and 2.18 are valid.

On the other hand, it is unclear whether (2.13) and (2.14) hold when l = 2, as already remarked at the end of the introduction.

EXAMPLE 4.9 (Polygaskets). Let  $\mathcal{L} = (K, S, \{F_i\}_{i \in S})$  be the (N, l)-polygasket with  $N, l \in \mathbb{N}, N \geq 4, l < N/2$  in [21, Example 5.5] and let  $(D, \mathbf{r})$  be the harmonic structure on  $\mathcal{L}$  described there. Then we easily see that the conditions of Proposition 4.4 including (4.5) are satisfied and hence the conclusions of Theorems 2.17 and 2.18 hold in this case.

Note that this example includes the case of the N-polygasket with  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $N \geq 5$ ,  $N/4 \notin \mathbb{N}$  in [21, Example 5.3] (see Figure 2), which is the  $(N, \lceil N/4 \rceil)$ -polygasket with  $\lceil N/4 \rceil := \min\{n \in \mathbb{N} \mid n \geq N/4\}$  and is realized in  $\mathbb{R}^2$  as a nested fractal.

**4.3.** Cases possibly without good symmetry. We follow the framework of Subsection 4.1 throughout this subsection. Recall that Proposition 4.4 above is based on the assumption of good symmetry of  $(\mathcal{L}, (D, \mathbf{r}), \mu)$ . On the other hand, even under weaker assumptions on symmetry of  $(\mathcal{L}, (D, \mathbf{r}), \mu)$ , we can still verify (2.13) or (2.14) in some cases, as follows. Recall that  $K^{I} = K \setminus \overline{V_{0}} = K \setminus V_{0}$ .

PROPOSITION 4.10. Let  $y, z \in K^{I}$  and let  $\Lambda_{y}, \Lambda_{z}$  be partitions of  $\Sigma$ . Define  $\Gamma_{y} := \{w \in \Lambda_{y} \mid y \in K_{w}\}$  and  $\Gamma_{z} := \{w \in \Lambda_{z} \mid z \in K_{w}\}$ , let  $w_{y} \in \Gamma_{y}$  and assume  $y \in F_{w_{y}}(V_{0})$  if  $\Gamma_{y} = \{w_{y}\}$ . Let  $\varphi : \Gamma_{y} \to \Gamma_{z}$  and suppose that for each  $w \in \Gamma_{y}$ ,  $r_{\varphi(w)}/r_{w} = r_{\varphi(w_{y})}/r_{w_{y}}$  and there exists  $g_{w} \in \mathcal{G}$  such that  $g_{w}(F_{w}^{-1}(y)) = F_{\varphi(w)}^{-1}(z)$ . Set  $\tilde{y} := F_{\varphi(w_{y})}(y)$  and  $\tilde{z} := F_{w_{y}}(z)$  (note that  $\tilde{y}, \tilde{z} \in K^{I}$ ).

- (1) If  $\varphi$  is injective and not surjective, then  $\limsup_{t \downarrow 0} p_t(\tilde{y}, \tilde{y})/p_t(\tilde{z}, \tilde{z}) > 1$ .
- (2) If  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $\#\varphi^{-1}(v) = n$  for any  $v \in \Gamma_z$ , then  $\lim_{t \downarrow 0} p_t(\tilde{y}, \tilde{y})/p_t(\tilde{z}, \tilde{z}) = n^{-1}$ .

We need the following definition and lemma for the proof of Proposition 4.10.

DEFINITION 4.11. Let U be a non-empty open subset of K.

(1) Let  $\lambda \in (0,\infty)$  and set  $\mathcal{E}_{\lambda}(u,v) := \mathcal{E}(u,v) + \int_{K} uvd\mu$  for  $u,v \in \mathcal{F}$ . We define

(4.8)  $\operatorname{cap}_{\lambda}^{U}(B) := \inf \{ \mathcal{E}_{\lambda}(u, u) \mid u \in \mathcal{F}_{U}, u \geq 1 \ \mu \text{-a.e. on } B \}, B \subset U \text{ open in } U,$ 

(4.9)  $\operatorname{Cap}_{\lambda}^{U}(A) := \inf \{ \operatorname{cap}_{\lambda}^{U}(B) \mid B \subset U \text{ open in } U, A \subset B \}, A \subset U,$ 

so that  $\operatorname{Cap}_{\lambda}^{U}$  is an extension of  $\operatorname{cap}_{\lambda}^{U}$ . We call  $\operatorname{Cap}_{\lambda}^{U}$  the  $\lambda$ -order capacity on U. (2) We define the Dirichlet resolvent kernel  $u^{U} = u_{\lambda}^{U}(x, y)$  on U by

(4.10) 
$$u_{\lambda}^{U}(x,y) := \int_{0}^{\infty} e^{-\lambda t} p_{t}^{U}(x,y) dt, \quad (\lambda, x, y) \in (0,\infty) \times U \times U,$$

where  $p^U = p_t^U(x, y)$  is the Dirichlet heat kernel on U introduced in Lemma 3.2.

By (2.11),  $p^U \leq p$  and  $d_s \in (0, 2)$ ,  $u_{\lambda}^U(x, y) \leq u_{\lambda}^K(x, y) \leq c_{4.1}\lambda^{d_s/2-1}$  for any  $(\lambda, x, y) \in (0, \infty) \times U \times U$  for some  $c_{4.1} \in (0, \infty)$ , and  $u^U : (0, \infty) \times U \times U \to [0, \infty)$  is continuous by the continuity of  $p^U$ . Note that  $\operatorname{Cap}_{\lambda}^U(\{x\}) \in (0, \infty)$  for any  $(\lambda, x) \in (0, \infty) \times U$  by [26, (3.1)] and hence  $\mathcal{F}_U = \{u \in \mathcal{F} \mid u|_{K\setminus U} = 0\}$  by [11, Corollary 2.3.1]. Then since  $p^U = p_t^U(x, y)$  is the transition density of a  $\mu|_U$ -symmetric diffusion on U whose Dirichlet form on  $L^2(U, \mu|_U)$  is  $(\mathcal{E}^U, \mathcal{F}_U)$  by [26, Theorem 10.4] (or by [19, Lemma 7.11-(2)]), we easily see from [11, (2.2.11), (2.2.13) and Exercise 4.2.2] that  $\operatorname{Cap}_{\lambda}^U(\{x\}) = 1/u_{\lambda}^U(x, x)$  for any  $(\lambda, x) \in (0, \infty) \times U$ .

LEMMA 4.12. Let  $x \in K$ ,  $\Lambda$  be a partition of  $\Sigma$  and set  $\Gamma := \{w \in \Lambda \mid x \in K_w\}$ . Assume  $x \in F_w(V_0)$  if  $\#\Gamma = 1$  and  $\Gamma = \{w\}$ , so that  $x \in F_w(V_0)$  for any  $w \in \Gamma$ . Set  $U := \{x\} \cup \bigcup_{w \in \Gamma} K_w^I$  and  $U^q := \{q\} \cup K^I$  for  $q \in V_0$ . Then for any  $\lambda \in (0, \infty)$ ,

(4.11) 
$$\left( u_{\lambda}^{U}(x,x) \right)^{-1} = \sum_{w \in \Gamma} \frac{\gamma_{w}^{d_{s}-2}}{u_{\gamma_{w}\lambda}^{U^{F_{w}^{-1}}(x)} \left( F_{w}^{-1}(x), F_{w}^{-1}(x) \right)} \right)^{-1}$$

PROOF. Note that U and  $U^q$ ,  $q \in V_0$ , are open subsets of K by [23, Proposition 1.3.6] and  $\#V_0 < \infty$ . If  $u \in \mathcal{F}_U$  and u(x) = 1 then  $u \circ F_w \in \mathcal{F}_{U^{F_w^{-1}(x)}}$  and  $u \circ F_w(F_w^{-1}(x)) = 1$  for any  $w \in \Gamma$ , and conversely if  $u_w \in \mathcal{F}_{U^{F_w^{-1}(x)}}$  and  $u_w(F_w^{-1}(x)) = 1$  for each  $w \in \Gamma$ , then  $u \in C(K)$  defined by  $u|_{K_w} := u_w \circ F_w^{-1}$  for  $w \in \Gamma$  and  $u|_{K\setminus U} := 0$  belongs to  $\mathcal{F}_U$  by (4.2) and satisfies u(x) = 1. Therefore using [11, Theorem 2.1.5-(i)] and (2.4), we see that for any  $\lambda \in (0, \infty)$ ,

$$(u_{\lambda}^{U}(x,x))^{-1} = \operatorname{Cap}_{\lambda}^{U}(\{x\}) = \inf\{\mathcal{E}_{\lambda}(u,u) \mid u \in \mathcal{F}_{U}, u(x) = 1\}$$

$$= \inf\{\sum_{w \in \Gamma} \frac{1}{r_{w}} \mathcal{E}_{\gamma_{w}^{2}\lambda}(u \circ F_{w}, u \circ F_{w}) \mid u \in \mathcal{F}_{U}, u(x) = 1\}$$

$$= \sum_{w \in \Gamma} \gamma_{w}^{d_{s}-2} \inf\{\mathcal{E}_{\gamma_{w}^{2}\lambda}(u_{w}, u_{w}) \mid u_{w} \in \mathcal{F}_{U^{F_{w}^{-1}}(x)}, u_{w}(F_{w}^{-1}(x)) = 1\}$$

$$= \sum_{w \in \Gamma} \gamma_{w}^{d_{s}-2} \operatorname{Cap}_{\gamma_{w}^{2}\lambda}^{U^{F_{w}^{-1}}(x)}(F_{w}^{-1}(x)) = \sum_{w \in \Gamma} \frac{\gamma_{w}^{d_{s}-2}}{u_{\gamma_{w}^{2}\lambda}^{U^{F_{w}^{-1}}(x)}(F_{w}^{-1}(x), F_{w}^{-1}(x))},$$

$$\text{proving (4.11). } \square$$

proving (4.11).

PROOF OF PROPOSITION 4.10. Set  $\Gamma_{\tilde{y}} := \{\varphi(w_y)w \mid w \in \Gamma_y\}, \Gamma_{\tilde{z}} := \{w_yw \mid w \in \Gamma_y\}$  $w \in \Gamma_z$  and define  $\tilde{\varphi} : \Gamma_{\tilde{y}} \to \Gamma_{\tilde{z}}$  by  $\tilde{\varphi}(\varphi(w_y)w) := w_y \varphi(w)$  for  $w \in \Gamma_y$ , so that  $r_w = r_{\tilde{\varphi}(w)}$  for any  $w \in \Gamma_{\tilde{y}}$ . Also set  $U^{\tilde{y}} := \{\tilde{y}\} \cup \bigcup_{w \in \Gamma_{\tilde{y}}} K_w^I$  and  $U^{\tilde{z}} :=$  $\{\tilde{z}\} \cup \bigcup_{w \in \Gamma_{\tilde{z}}} K_w^I$ . By  $\tilde{y} \in K_{\varphi(w_y)}^I$  and  $\tilde{z} \in K_{w_y}^I$  we can choose partitions  $\Lambda_{\tilde{y}}, \Lambda_{\tilde{z}}$ of  $\Sigma$  so that  $\Gamma_{\tilde{y}} = \{ w \in \Lambda_{\tilde{y}} \mid \tilde{y} \in K_w \}$  and  $\Gamma_{\tilde{z}} = \{ w \in \Lambda_{\tilde{z}} \mid \tilde{z} \in K_w \}$ , and in the situations of (1) and (2) we have  $\tilde{y} \in F_w(V_0)$  for any  $w \in \Gamma_{\tilde{y}}$  and  $\tilde{z} \in F_w(V_0)$ for any  $w \in \Gamma_{\tilde{z}}$ . Note that  $u_{\lambda}^{U^{q}}(a,b) = u_{\lambda}^{U^{g(q)}}(g(a),g(b))$  for any  $w \in \Gamma_{y}$  and  $z \in F_{w}(V_{0})$ for any  $w \in \Gamma_{\tilde{z}}$ . Note that  $u_{\lambda}^{U^{q}}(a,b) = u_{\lambda}^{U^{g(q)}}(g(a),g(b))$  for  $g \in \mathcal{G}, q \in V_{0}$  and  $(\lambda, a, b) \in (0, \infty) \times U^{q} \times U^{q}$ , where  $U^{q} := \{q\} \cup K^{I}$  for  $q \in V_{0}$ . Therefore recalling that  $g_{w}(F_{\varphi(w_{y})w}^{-1}(\tilde{y})) = F_{w_{y}\varphi(w)}^{-1}(\tilde{z})$  for each  $w \in \Gamma_{y}$ , we see from Lemma 4.12 that for any  $\lambda \in (0, \infty)$ ,

$$\begin{aligned} (4.12) \quad & \left(u_{\lambda}^{U^{\tilde{y}}}(\tilde{y},\tilde{y})\right)^{-1} \\ &= \sum_{w \in \Gamma_{\tilde{y}}} \frac{\gamma_{w}^{d_{s}-2}}{u_{\gamma_{w}^{2}\lambda}^{U^{F_{w}^{-1}}(\tilde{y})} \left(F_{w}^{-1}(\tilde{y}), F_{w}^{-1}(\tilde{y})\right)} = \sum_{w \in \Gamma_{\tilde{y}}} \frac{\gamma_{\tilde{\varphi}(w)}^{d_{s}-2}}{u_{\gamma_{\tilde{\varphi}(w)}^{2}\lambda}^{U^{F_{\tilde{\varphi}(w)}^{-1}(\tilde{z})}} \left(F_{\tilde{\varphi}(w)}^{-1}(\tilde{z}), F_{\tilde{\varphi}(w)}^{-1}(\tilde{z})\right)} \\ &= \begin{cases} \left(u_{\lambda}^{U^{\tilde{z}}}(\tilde{z},\tilde{z})\right)^{-1} - \sum_{w \in \Gamma_{\tilde{z}} \setminus \tilde{\varphi}(\Gamma^{\tilde{y}})} \frac{\gamma_{w}^{d_{s}-2}}{u_{\gamma_{w}^{2}\lambda}^{U^{F_{w}^{-1}}(\tilde{z})} \left(F_{w}^{-1}(\tilde{z}), F_{w}^{-1}(\tilde{z})\right)} \\ n\left(u_{\lambda}^{U^{\tilde{z}}}(\tilde{z},\tilde{z})\right)^{-1} & \text{for (1),} \end{cases} \end{aligned}$$

(1) By Proposition 2.16, there exist  $c_{4,2}, c_{4,3} \in (0, \infty)$  such that for any  $x \in K$ ,

(4.13) 
$$c_{4.2} \le \lambda^{1-d_{\rm s}/2} u_{\lambda}^K(x,x) \le c_{4.3}, \quad \lambda \in [1,\infty).$$

We easily see from Lemma 3.3, (2.11) and (4.13) that  $\lim_{\lambda\to\infty} u_{\lambda}^U(x,x)/u_{\lambda}^K(x,x) =$ 1 for any non-empty open subset U of K and any  $x \in U$ . It follows from this fact, (4.12) and (4.13) that  $\liminf_{\lambda\to\infty} u_{\lambda}^{K}(\tilde{y},\tilde{y})/u_{\lambda}^{K}(\tilde{z},\tilde{z}) \geq 1 + c_{4.2}c_{4.3}^{-1} \#(\Gamma_{z}\setminus\varphi(\Gamma_{y})) > 1$ , which immediately implies  $\limsup_{t\downarrow 0} p_t(\tilde{y}, \tilde{y})/p_t(\tilde{z}, \tilde{z}) > 1$ .

(2) (4.12) implies that  $p_t^{U^{\tilde{z}}}(\tilde{z},\tilde{z}) = np_t^{U^{\tilde{y}}}(\tilde{y},\tilde{y})$  for any  $t \in (0,\infty)$ , from which the assertion is immediate since  $\lim_{t\downarrow 0} p_t^U(x,x)/p_t(x,x) = 1$  for any non-empty open subset U of K and any  $x \in U$  by Lemma 3.3 and (2.11). 

REMARK 4.13. As shown in the previous proof, in the situation of Proposition 4.10-(1) it actually holds that  $\liminf_{\lambda\to\infty} u_{\lambda}^{K}(\tilde{y},\tilde{y})/u_{\lambda}^{K}(\tilde{z},\tilde{z}) > 1$ . Unfortunately, however, here we cannot conclude from this fact that  $\liminf_{t\downarrow 0} p_t(\tilde{y}, \tilde{y})/p_t(\tilde{z}, \tilde{z}) > 1$ , for  $p_{(\cdot)}(\tilde{y}, \tilde{y})$  and  $p_{(\cdot)}(\tilde{z}, \tilde{z})$  may not vary regularly at 0 and hence Tauberian theorems for the Laplace transform may not be applicable to them.



FIGURE 3. Hata's tree-like set  $(c = 0.4 + 0.3\sqrt{-1})$  and the set  $V_1$ 

Now a simple application of Proposition 4.10-(1) yields the following theorem. Recall (4.4) for the definition of  $n_x$  for  $x \in V_*$ .

THEOREM 4.14. If  $n_x = 1$  for some  $x \in V_* \setminus V_0$ , then the conclusions of Theorem 2.17 are valid for **any** regular harmonic structure  $(D, \mathbf{r})$  on  $\mathcal{L}$ , where the set  $N_{\text{RV}}$  can be chosen independently of  $(D, \mathbf{r})$ .

PROOF. By  $x \in V_{m_x}$  there exist  $q \in V_0$  and  $w_x \in W_{m_x}$  such that  $x = F_{w_x}(q)$ , and  $\{w \in W_{m_x} \mid x \in K_w\} = \{w_x\}$  by  $n_x = 1$ . On the other hand, by  $V_0 = \pi(\mathcal{P})$  and (2.1) we can choose  $\omega \in \mathcal{P}$  and  $v \in W_* \setminus \{\emptyset\}$  so that  $q = \pi(\omega)$  and  $\sigma_v(\omega) \in \mathcal{C}$ . Then taking  $\tau \in W_*$  such that  $K_\tau \subset K^I$ , which is possible by [23, Proposition 1.3.6], we see that  $z := F_{\tau v}(q) = F_{\tau}(\pi(\sigma_v(\omega))) \in K^I$  and that  $\#\{w \in W_{|\tau v|} \mid z \in K_w\} \ge 2$ . Now for any regular harmonic structure  $(D, \mathbf{r})$  on  $\mathcal{L}$ , Proposition 4.10-(1) easily yields  $\limsup_{t\downarrow 0} p_t(F_{\tau v}(x), F_{\tau v}(x))/p_t(F_{w_x}(z), F_{w_x}(z)) > 1$ , and hence Theorem 2.17 applies with  $N_{\mathrm{RV}}$  determined solely by  $F_{\tau v}(x), F_{w_x}(z)$  and  $\pi$ .

At the last of this section, we apply Proposition 4.10 and Theorem 4.14 to some examples.

EXAMPLE 4.15. Let  $\mathcal{L} = (K, S, \{F_i\}_{i \in S})$  be any one of the (N, l)-polygasket with  $N, l \in \mathbb{N}, N \geq 4, l < N/2$  in [21, Example 5.5], the snowflake and the Vicsek set (see Figure 2). Then the assumption of Theorem 4.14 is clearly satisfied and hence the conclusions of Theorem 2.17 hold for *any* regular harmonic structure on  $\mathcal{L}$ .

EXAMPLE 4.16 (Hata's tree-like set). Following [23, Example 1.2.9], let  $c \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$  satisfy  $|c|, |1 - c| \in (0, 1)$ , set  $S := \{1, 2\}$  and define  $f_i : \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}$  for  $i \in S$  by  $f_1(z) := c\overline{z}$  and  $f_2(z) := (1 - |c|^2)\overline{z} + |c|^2$ . Let K be the self-similar set associated with  $\{f_i\}_{i\in S}$ , i.e. the unique non-empty compact subset of  $\mathbb{C} \cong \mathbb{R}^2$  that satisfies  $K = \bigcup_{i\in S} f_i(K)$ , and set  $F_i := f_i|_K$  for  $i \in S$ . Then  $\mathcal{L} := (K, S, \{F_i\}_{i\in S})$  is a self-similar structure with K connected,  $\mathcal{P} = \{12^{\infty}, 1^{\infty}, 2^{\infty}\}$  and  $V_0 = \{c, 0, 1\}$ . Also  $F_2(c) \in V_1 \setminus V_0$  and  $n_{F_2(c)} = 1$ .  $\mathcal{L}$  is called Hata's tree-like set (see Figure 3).

Let  $r \in (0, 1)$ , set  $\mathbf{r} = (r_i)_{i \in S} := (r, 1 - r^2)$  and let  $D = (D_{xy})_{x,y \in V_0}$  be the real symmetric matrix given by  $D_{c0} = -D_{cc} := 1/r$ ,  $D_{01} = -D_{11} := 1$ ,  $D_{c1} := 0$  and  $D_{00} := -1 - 1/r$ . Then  $(D, \mathbf{r})$  is a regular harmonic structure on  $\mathcal{L}$  and, except for constant multiples of D, any harmonic structure on  $\mathcal{L}$  is of this form. Now Theorem 4.14 applies again and hence the conclusions of Theorem 2.17 are valid in this case. Note that this case is beyond the reach of the author's preceding result  $[\mathbf{21}$ , Theorem 3.4], since  $\mathcal{G} = \{\mathrm{id}_K\}$  by virtue of the following proposition. PROPOSITION 4.17. Let  $\mathcal{L} = (K, S, \{F_i\}_{i \in S})$  and  $(D, \mathbf{r})$  be as in Example 4.16 and let  $R : K \times K \to [0, \infty)$  be the resistance metric of the resistance form  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  on K resulting from  $(D, \mathbf{r})$  by (4.2). If  $g : K \to K$  is surjective and satisfies  $g(V_0) = V_0$ and R(g(x), g(y)) = R(x, y) for any  $x, y \in K$ , then  $g = \mathrm{id}_K$ .

PROOF. Since  $r^{-1}R(F_1(x), F_1(y)) = (1 - r^2)^{-1}R(F_2(x), F_2(y)) = R(x, y)$  for any  $x, y \in K$  by  $K_1 \cap K_2 = \{|c|^2\}$ , (4.2) and (2.4), an induction in *m* easily implies that  $\sup_{x \in K \setminus K_{2m}} R(0, x) < 1$  for  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ , so that  $1 = \max_{x \in K} R(0, x)$  is attained only by x = 1. Then since  $R(F_{21}(x), F_{21}(y)) = r(1 - r^2)R(x, y)$  for any  $x, y \in K$  by (4.2) and (2.4) again,  $r(1 - r^2) = \max_{x \in K_{21}} R(|c|^2, x)$  is attained only by  $x = F_2(c)$ .

Let  $\mathcal{G}_R$  be the collection of surjections  $g: K \to K$  satisfying  $g(V_0) = V_0$  and R(g(x), g(y)) = R(x, y) for any  $x, y \in K$ , and let  $g \in \mathcal{G}_R$ . We first show  $g|_{V_1} = \mathrm{id}_{V_1}$  and  $g(K_i) = K_i, i \in S$ . It follows from R(c, 0) < R(0, 1) < R(c, 1) and  $g(V_0) = V_0$  that  $g|_{V_0} = \mathrm{id}_{V_0}$ . Define  $\gamma: [0, 2] \to K$  by  $\gamma(t) := (1 - t)c$  for  $t \in [0, 1]$  and  $\gamma(t) := t - 1$  for  $t \in [1, 2]$ . We easily see that  $R(c, \gamma(t)) = R(c, \gamma(s)) + R(\gamma(s), \gamma(t))$  for any  $s, t \in [0, 2]$  with  $s \leq t$ , so that  $R(c, \gamma(\cdot))$  is strictly increasing. By  $K_1 \cap K_2 = \{|c|^2\}$ , a continuous path  $g \circ \gamma: [0, 2] \to K$  from  $c \in K_1$  to  $1 \in K_2$  has to admit  $t \in (0, 2)$  such that  $g \circ \gamma(t) = |c|^2$ . Then  $R(c, |c|^2) = R(c, g \circ \gamma(t)) = R(c, \gamma(t))$  and hence  $t = 1 + |c|^2$  by the strict monotonicity of  $R(c, \gamma(\cdot))$ . Thus  $g(|c|^2) = |c|^2$ , and in particular g defines a homeomorphism  $g|_{K \setminus \{|c|^2\}} : K \setminus \{|c|^2\} \to K \setminus \{|c|^2\}$ . Set  $U := \bigcup_{m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}} K_{1^{2m_2}}$ . Then since  $g(c) = c \in K_1 \setminus \{|c|^2\}, g(1) = 1 \in F_2(U)$  and  $K \setminus \{|c|^2\} = K_1 \setminus \{|c|^2\}, g(F_2(U)) = F_2(U)$  and  $g(F_{21}(U)) = F_{21}(U)$ . Thus  $g(K_1) = K_1$  and  $g(K_2) = K_2$ . Moreover,  $\max_{x \in K_{21}} R(|c|^2, x)$  is attained by  $g(F_2(c)) \in K_{21}$  and hence  $g(F_2(c)) = F_2(c)$ .

Now let  $m \in \mathbb{N}$  and assume that  $g|_{V_m} = \mathrm{id}_{V_m}$  for any  $g \in \mathcal{G}_R$ . Then for  $g \in \mathcal{G}_R$ and  $i \in S$ , by  $g|_{V_1} = \mathrm{id}_{V_1}$  and  $g(K_i) = K_i$  we have  $g_i := F_i^{-1} \circ g \circ F_i \in \mathcal{G}_R$ , hence  $g_i|_{V_m} = \mathrm{id}_{V_m}$  and therefore  $g|_{V_{m+1}} = \mathrm{id}_{V_{m+1}}$ . Thus  $g|_{V_*} = \mathrm{id}_{V_*}$  for any  $g \in \mathcal{G}_R$  by induction in m, which proves  $\mathcal{G}_R = {\mathrm{id}_K}$  since  $V_*$  is dense in K.

EXAMPLE 4.18. Following [23, Example 4.4.9], let  $S := \{1, 2, 3, 4\}$  and define  $f_i : \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}$  for  $i \in S$  by  $f_1(z) := \frac{1}{2}(z+1)$ ,  $f_2(z) := \frac{1}{2}(z-1)$ ,  $f_3(z) := \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{4}(z+1)$  and  $f_4(z) := \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{4}(z-1)$ . Let K be the self-similar set associated with  $\{f_i\}_{i\in S}$  and set  $F_i := f_i|_K$ ,  $i \in S$ . Then  $\mathcal{L} := (K, S, \{F_i\}_{i\in S})$  is a self-similar structure with K connected,  $\mathcal{P} = \{1^{\infty}, 2^{\infty}\}$  and  $V_0 = \{-1, 1\}$ . Defining  $g, h : \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}$  by  $g(z) := -\overline{z}$  and  $h(z) := \overline{z}$ , we easily see that  $\mathcal{G}_s = \{\text{id}_K, g|_K, h|_K, gh|_K\}$ , and thus  $\mathcal{L}$  is an affine nested fractal. Moreover,  $F_3(1) = \sqrt{-1/2} \in V_1 \setminus V_0$  and  $n_{F_3(1)} = 1$ .

Set  $D = (D_{xy})_{x,y \in V_0} := \begin{pmatrix} -1 & 1 \\ 1 & -1 \end{pmatrix}$ , which is  $\mathcal{G}_s$ -invariant, and let  $\mathbf{r} = (r_i)_{i \in S} \in (0,1)^S$  be such that  $r_1 + r_2 = 1$ . Then  $(D, \mathbf{r})$  is clearly a regular harmonic structure on  $\mathcal{L}$  and the conclusions of Theorem 2.17 hold by Theorem 4.14.

Next assume  $r_1 = r_2 = \frac{1}{2}$  and that  $r_3 = r_4 = \left(\frac{1}{2}\right)^m$  for some  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ , so that **r** is  $\mathcal{G}_s$ -invariant and hence  $g|_K \in \mathcal{G}_s \subset \mathcal{G}$  by [**21**, Proof of Theorem 4.5] and [**23**, Corollary 3.8.21]. Set y := 0,  $z := \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2}$ ,  $\Lambda_y := \{iw \mid i \in \{1, 2\}, w \in W_m\} \cup \{ij \mid i \in \{3, 4\}, j \in S\}$ ,  $\Lambda_z := S$  and let  $\Gamma_y, \Gamma_z$  be as in Proposition 4.10. Then  $\Gamma_y = \{12^m, 21^m, 32, 41\}$ ,  $\Gamma_z = \{3\}$  and  $r_w = \left(\frac{1}{2}\right)^{m+1}$  for any  $w \in \Gamma_y$ , from which and  $g|_K \in \mathcal{G}$  we can easily verify the assumptions of Proposition 4.10-(2) with  $\varphi(w) := 3$ ,  $w \in \Gamma_y$ . Thus (2.14) is satisfied and hence the conclusion of Theorem 2.18 is valid in this case.

#### 5. Sierpiński carpets

In this last section, we apply Theorems 2.17 and 2.18 to the canonical heat kernel on generalized Sierpiński carpets, which are among the most typical examples of *infinitely ramified* self-similar fractals and have been intensively studied e.g. in [1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 31, 25, 16, 19, 18].

We fix the following setting throughout this section.

FRAMEWORK 5.1. Let  $d, l \in \mathbb{N}, d \geq 2, l \geq 2$  and set  $Q_0 := [0, 1]^d$ . Let  $S \subset \{0, 1, \dots, l-1\}^d$  be non-empty, and for each  $i \in S$  define  $f_i : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$  by  $f_i(x) := l^{-1}i + l^{-1}x$ . Set  $Q_1 := \bigcup_{i \in S} f_i(Q_0)$ , which satisfies  $Q_1 \subset Q_0$ . Let K be the self-similar set associated with  $\{f_i\}_{i\in S}$ , i.e. the unique non-empty compact subset of  $\mathbb{R}^d$  that satisfies  $K = \bigcup_{i \in S} f_i(K)$ , and set  $F_i := f_i|_K$  for  $i \in S$ , so that  $\operatorname{GSC}(d,l,S) := (K,S,\{F_i\}_{i\in S})$  is a self-similar structure. Also let  $\rho: K \times K \to K$  $[0,\infty)$  be the Euclidean metric on K given by  $\rho(x,y) := |x-y|$ , set  $d_{\rm f} := \log_l \# S$ and let  $\mu$  be the self-similar measure on  $\mathcal{L}$  with weight  $(1/\#S)_{i\in S}$ .

Recall that  $d_{\rm f}$  is the Hausdorff dimension of  $(K, \rho)$  and that  $\mu$  is a constant multiple of the  $d_{\rm f}$ -dimensional Hausdorff measure on  $(K, \rho)$ ; see e.g. [23, Theorem 1.5.7 and Proposition 1.5.8].

The following definition is essentially due to M. T. Barlow and R. F. Bass [5].

DEFINITION 5.2 (Generalized Sierpiński carpets). GSC(d, l, S) is called a generalized Sierpiński carpet if and only if S satisfies the following four conditions:

- (GSC1) (Symmetry)  $f(Q_1) = Q_1$  for any isometry f of  $\mathbb{R}^d$  with  $f(Q_0) = Q_0$ .
- (GSC2) (Connectedness)  $Q_1$  is connected.
- (GSC3) (Non-diagonality)  $\operatorname{int}_{\mathbb{R}^d} \left( Q_1 \cap \prod_{k=1}^d [(i_k \varepsilon_k)l^{-1}, (i_k+1)l^{-1}] \right)$  is either empty or connected for any  $(i_k)_{k=1}^d \in \mathbb{Z}^d$  and any  $(\varepsilon_k)_{k=1}^d \in \{0,1\}^d$ . (GSC4) (Borders included)  $\{(x_1, 0, \dots, 0) \in \mathbb{R}^d \mid x_1 \in [0,1]\} \subset Q_1$ .

As special cases of Definition 5.2,  $GSC(2, 3, S_{SC})$  and  $GSC(3, 3, S_{MS})$  are called the Sierpiński carpet and the Menger sponge, respectively, where  $S_{SC} := \{0, 1, 2\}^2 \setminus$  $\{(1,1)\}$  and  $S_{\text{MS}} := \{(i_1, i_2, i_3) \in \{0, 1, 2\}^3 \mid \sum_{k=1}^3 \mathbf{1}_{\{1\}}(i_k) \le 1\}$  (see Figure 4).

We remark that there are several equivalent ways of stating the non-diagonality condition, as in the following proposition.

PROPOSITION 5.3 ([20, §2]). Set  $|x|_1 := \sum_{k=1}^d |x_k|$  for  $x = (x_k)_{k=1}^d \in \mathbb{R}^d$ . Then (GSC3) is equivalent to any one of the following three conditions:

- $\begin{aligned} (\mathrm{ND})_{\mathbb{N}} & \operatorname{int}_{\mathbb{R}^d} \left( Q_1 \cap \prod_{k=1}^d [(i_k 1)l^{-m}, (i_k + 1)l^{-m}] \right) \text{ is either empty or connected for} \\ & any \ m \in \mathbb{N} \text{ and any } (i_k)_{k=1}^d \in \{1, \dots, l^m 1\}^d. \\ (\mathrm{ND})_2 & The \ case \ of \ m = 2 \ of \ (\mathrm{ND})_{\mathbb{N}} \text{ holds.} \end{aligned}$
- (NDF) For any  $i, j \in S$  with  $f_i(Q_0) \cap f_j(Q_0) \neq \emptyset$  there exists  $\{n(k)\}_{k=0}^{|i-j|_1} \subset S$  such that n(0) = i,  $n(|i-j|_1) = j$  and  $|n(k) n(k+1)|_1 = 1$  for any  $k \in \{0, \ldots, |i - j|_1 - 1\}.$

REMARK 5.4. Only the case of m = 1 of  $(ND)_{\mathbb{N}}$  was assumed in the original definition of generalized Sierpiński carpets in [5, Section 2], but Barlow, Bass, Kumagai and Teplyaev [6] have recently realized that it is too weak for [5, Proof of Theorem 3.19] and has to be replaced by  $(ND)_{\mathbb{N}}$  (or equivalently, by (GSC3)).

Now in view of (NDF) in Proposition 5.3, (GSC2) and (GSC3) together imply that  $\operatorname{int}_{\mathbb{R}^d} Q_1$  is connected, so that Definition 5.2 turns out to be equivalent to the definition of generalized Sierpiński carpets in [6, Subsection 2.2].



FIGURE 4. Sierpiński carpet, some other generalized Sierpiński carpets with d = 2 and Menger sponge

In the rest of this section, we assume that  $\mathcal{L} := \operatorname{GSC}(d, l, S) = (K, S, \{F_i\}_{i \in S})$  is a generalized Sierpiński carpet. Then we easily see the following proposition.

PROPOSITION 5.5. Set 
$$S_{k,\varepsilon} := \{(i_n)_{n=1}^d \in S \mid i_k = (l-1)\varepsilon\}$$
 for  $k \in \{1, 2, \dots, d\}$   
and  $\varepsilon \in \{0, 1\}$ . Then  $\mathcal{P} = \bigcup_{k=1}^d (S_{k,0}^{\mathbb{N}} \cup S_{k,1}^{\mathbb{N}}), \overline{V_0} = V_0 = K \setminus (0, 1)^d$  and  $V_{**} = V_*$ .

Analysis on generalized Sierpiński carpets was initiated by M. T. Barlow and R. F. Bass in [1]: they obtained a non-degenerate  $\mu$ -symmetric diffusion X on K in the case of d = 2 by taking a certain scaling limit of (a suitable subsequence of) the reflecting Brownian motions  $X^{(m)}$  on  $Q_m := \bigcup_{w \in W_m} f_w(Q_0)$ , where  $f_w :=$  $f_{w_1} \circ \cdots \circ f_{w_m}$  ( $f_{\emptyset} := \operatorname{id}_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ ) for  $w = w_1 \ldots w_m \in W_*$ . Then they studied the diffusion X intensively in a series of papers [2, 3, 4] and extended their results to the case of  $d \geq 3$  in [5]. On the other hand, Kusuoka and Zhou [31] also obtained a nondegenerate diffusion on K in the case of d = 2 by constructing a (homogeneously scaled self-similar) Dirichlet form on  $L^2(K,\mu)$  via a discrete approximation of K. It had been a long-standing problem to prove that the constructions in [1, 5] and in [31] give rise to the same diffusion on K, until Barlow, Bass, Kumagai and Teplyaev [6] finally solved it by proving the uniqueness of a non-zero conservative symmetric regular Dirichlet form on  $L^2(K,\mu)$  possessing certain local symmetry properties. The following is a summary of the main results of [6].

DEFINITION 5.6. (1) We define

(5.1) 
$$\mathcal{G}_0 := \{ f|_K \mid f \text{ is an isometry of } \mathbb{R}^d \text{ with } f(Q_0) = Q_0 \},$$

which forms a subgroup of the group of homeomorphisms of K by virtue of (GSC1). (2) Define  $\psi : \mathbb{R}^d \to Q_0$  by  $\psi((x_k)_{k=1}^d) := (\min_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} |x_k - 2n|)_{k=1}^d$ . For each  $w \in W_*$ , we set  $q^w := F_w(0)$  and define the folding map  $\varphi_w : K \to K_w$  into  $K_w$  by

(5.2) 
$$\varphi_w(x) := q^w + l^{-|w|} \psi (l^{|w|}(x - q^w))$$

so that  $\varphi_w|_{K_w} = \operatorname{id}_{K_w}$  and  $\varphi_w \circ \varphi_v = \varphi_w$  for any  $w, v \in W_*$  with |w| = |v|. (3) For  $u \in L^2(K, \mu)$  and  $\delta \in (0, \infty)$ , we define

(5.3) 
$$J_{\delta}(u) := \delta^{-d_{\mathrm{f}}} \int_{K} \int_{B_{\delta}(x,\rho)} (u(x) - u(y))^{2} d\mu(y) d\mu(x).$$

Note that  $\mu \circ g = \mu$  for any  $g \in \mathcal{G}_0$ . We set  $\mu|_A := \mu|_{\mathcal{B}(A)}$  for  $A \in \mathcal{B}(K)$ . For each  $w \in W_*$ , if  $u : K_w \to [-\infty, \infty]$  is Borel measurable then  $\int_K |u \circ \varphi_w| d\mu = (\#S)^{|w|} \int_{K_w} |u| d\mu$ , so that  $\varphi_w^* u := u \circ \varphi_w$  defines a bounded linear operator  $\varphi_w^* : L^2(K_w, \mu|_{K_w}) \to L^2(K, \mu)$ , which is called the *unfolding operator from*  $K_w$ . THEOREM 5.7 ([6, Theorem 1.2 and Subsection 4.7]). (1) There exists a unique (up to constant multiples of  $\mathcal{E}$ ) non-zero conservative symmetric regular Dirichlet form  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  on  $L^2(K, \mu)$  satisfying the following conditions:

(BBKT1)  $u \circ \varphi_w \in \mathcal{F}$  for any  $u \in \mathcal{F}$  and any  $w \in W_*$ . (BBKT2) For any  $m \in \mathbb{N}$  and any  $u \in \mathcal{F}$ ,

(5.4) 
$$\mathcal{E}(u,u) = \frac{1}{(\#S)^m} \sum_{w \in W_m} \mathcal{E}(u \circ \varphi_w, u \circ \varphi_w).$$

(BBKT3) Let  $w, v \in W_*$ , |w| = |v| and  $g \in \mathcal{G}_0$ . If  $u \in L^2(K_v, \mu|_{K_v})$  and  $u \circ \varphi_v \in \mathcal{F}$ , then  $u_{w,v}^g := u \circ F_v \circ g \circ F_w^{-1} \circ \varphi_w \in \mathcal{F}$  and  $\mathcal{E}(u_{w,v}^g, u_{w,v}^g) = \mathcal{E}(u \circ \varphi_v, u \circ \varphi_v)$ .

(2)  $(K, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  satisfies (CHK) and there exist  $d_{w} \in [2, \infty)$  and  $c_{5.1}, c_{5.2} \in (0, \infty)$ such that, with  $d_{s} := 2d_{f}/d_{w}$ , for any  $(t, x, y) \in (0, 1] \times K \times K$ , (5.5)

$$\frac{c_{5.1}}{t^{d_{\rm s}/2}} \exp\left(-\left(\frac{\rho(x,y)^{d_{\rm w}}}{c_{5.1}t}\right)^{\frac{1}{d_{\rm w}-1}}\right) \le p_t(x,y) \le \frac{c_{5.2}}{t^{d_{\rm s}/2}} \exp\left(-\left(\frac{\rho(x,y)^{d_{\rm w}}}{c_{5.2}t}\right)^{\frac{1}{d_{\rm w}-1}}\right).$$

(3)  $\mathcal{F} = \{ u \in L^2(K,\mu) \mid \limsup_{\delta \downarrow 0} \delta^{-d_w} J_{\delta}(u) < \infty \}$ , and there exist  $c_{5.3}, c_{5.4} \in (0,\infty)$  such that for any  $u \in \mathcal{F}$ ,

(5.6) 
$$c_{5.3}\mathcal{E}(u,u) \le \limsup_{\delta \downarrow 0} \delta^{-d_{w}} J_{\delta}(u) \le \sup_{\delta \in (0,\infty)} \delta^{-d_{w}} J_{\delta}(u) \le c_{5.4}\mathcal{E}(u,u).$$

REMARK 5.8. The strict inequality  $d_w > 2$  holds if  $\#S < l^d$ . In the case of d = 2, this estimate follows from [3, Proof of Proposition 5.2] (see also [4, (2.5)]), whereas for  $d \ge 3$  this fact is only stated in [5, Remarks 5.4-1.] without proof.

In fact, by virtue of [18, Proof of Proposition 5.1], we can also deduce from Theorem 5.7-(1),(3) the following simpler characterization of  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  although it is more restrictive than that in Theorem 5.7-(1).

PROPOSITION 5.9.  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is the unique (up to constant multiples of  $\mathcal{E}$ ) non-zero conservative symmetric regular Dirichlet form on  $L^2(K, \mu)$  possessing the following properties:

(GSCDF1) If  $u \in \mathcal{F} \cap C(K)$  and  $g \in \mathcal{G}_0$  then  $u \circ g \in \mathcal{F}$  and  $\mathcal{E}(u \circ g, u \circ g) = \mathcal{E}(u, u)$ . (GSCDF2)  $\mathcal{F} \cap C(K) = \{u \in C(K) \mid u \circ F_i \in \mathcal{F} \text{ for any } i \in S\}$ . (GSCDF3) There exists  $r \in (0, \infty)$  such that for any  $u \in \mathcal{F} \cap C(K)$ ,

(5.7) 
$$\mathcal{E}(u,u) = \sum_{i \in S} \frac{1}{r} \mathcal{E}(u \circ F_i, u \circ F_i).$$

Moreover,  $d_{\rm w} = \log_l(\#S/r)$  and  $d_{\rm s} = 2\log_{\#S/r} \#S$ .

We need the following lemma, which easily follows by a direct calculation.

LEMMA 5.10. Let  $w, v, \tau \in W_*$ , |w| = |v|,  $\varepsilon^{w,v} = (\varepsilon^{w,v}_k)_{k=1}^d := \psi \left( l^{|w|} (q^v - q^w) \right)$ and define  $f_{w,v} : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$  by  $f_{w,v}(x) := \left( \varepsilon^{w,v}_k + (1 - 2\varepsilon^{w,v}_k) x_k \right)_{k=1}^d$  for  $x = (x_k)_{k=1}^d \in \mathbb{R}^d$ , so that  $g_{w,v} := f_{w,v}|_K \in \mathcal{G}_0$ . Then  $\varphi_{w\tau} \circ F_v = F_w \circ \varphi_\tau \circ g_{w,v}$ .

PROOF OF PROPOSITION 5.9. We first prove that  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  as in Theorem 5.7-(1) possesses the stated properties. (GSCDF1) is immediate from (BBKT3) with  $w = v = \emptyset$ . We easily see from Theorem 5.7-(3) that  $u \circ F_w \in \mathcal{F}$  for any  $w \in W_*$  and any  $u \in \mathcal{F}$ , and [18, Proof of Proposition 5.1] shows that  $u \in \mathcal{F}$  whenever

 $u \in C(K)$  and  $u \circ F_i \in \mathcal{F}$  for any  $i \in S$ , proving (GSCDF2). (Note that [18, Proof of Proposition 5.1] for  $f \in C(K)$  is based only on Theorem 5.7-(3) and (NDF).)

(GSCDF3) is stated in [6, Theorem 1.2] without explicit proof. In fact, it can be directly deduced from Theorem 5.7-(1),(3), as follows. Noting that  $u \circ F_i \in \mathcal{F}$ for  $i \in S$  and  $u \in \mathcal{F}$ , define  $\mathcal{RE} : \mathcal{F} \times \mathcal{F} \to \mathbb{R}$  by  $(\mathcal{RE})(u, v) := \sum_{i \in S} \mathcal{E}(u \circ F_i, v \circ F_i)$ . By (5.6) there exists  $c_{5.5} \in (0, \infty)$  such that  $(\mathcal{RE})(u, u) \leq c_{5.5}\mathcal{E}(u, u)$  for any  $u \in \mathcal{F}$ , and we can easily verify (BBKTk), k = 1, 2, 3 for  $(\mathcal{RE}, \mathcal{F})$  from those for  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$ and Lemma 5.10. It follows that  $(\mathcal{E} + \mathcal{RE}, \mathcal{F})$  is a non-zero conservative symmetric regular Dirichlet form on  $L^2(K, \mu)$  satisfying (BBKTk), k = 1, 2, 3, and hence  $\mathcal{E} + \mathcal{RE} = \theta \mathcal{E}$  for some  $\theta \in (0, \infty)$  by Theorem 5.7-(1). Since  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is non-zero,  $\lambda := \theta - 1 \in [0, \infty)$  and  $\mathcal{RE} = \lambda \mathcal{E}$ . Furthermore take  $u \in \mathcal{F} \cap C(K) \setminus \{0\}$  such that  $\operatorname{supp}_K[u] \subset K^I$ . Then  $\mathcal{E}(u, u) > 0$  by Theorem 5.7-(3) and  $V_0 \neq \emptyset$ . For any  $w \in W_*$ ,  $(F_w)_* u \in \mathcal{F}$  by (GSCDF2),  $\mathcal{E}((F_w)_* u, (F_w)_* u) = \lambda^{|w|} \mathcal{E}(u, u)$  by  $\mathcal{RE} = \lambda \mathcal{E}$ , and we easily see from  $\mathcal{E}(u, u) > 0$  and (5.6) that  $(\lambda \# S/l^{d_w})^{|w|} \in [c_{5.3}/c_{5.4}, c_{5.4}/c_{5.3}]$ . Letting  $|w| \to \infty$  yields  $\lambda = l^{d_w} / \# S > 0$ , proving (GSCDF3),  $d_w = \log_l(\# S/r)$ and  $d_s = 2\log_{\# S/r} \# S$  with  $r := \lambda^{-1}$ .

Next for the proof of the uniqueness, suppose that  $(\mathcal{E}', \mathcal{F}')$  is a non-zero conservative symmetric regular Dirichlet form on  $L^2(K, \mu)$  with the stated properties. The regularity of  $(\mathcal{E}', \mathcal{F}')$  easily implies that  $u \circ F_i \in \mathcal{F}'$  for any  $i \in S$  and any  $u \in \mathcal{F}'$ and that (GSCDF1) and (GSCDF3) with  $\mathcal{F}'$  in place of  $\mathcal{F}' \cap C(K)$  are valid. Furthermore we see from Lemma 5.10 with  $\tau = \emptyset$  and the assumed properties of  $(\mathcal{E}', \mathcal{F}')$ that for  $w \in W_*$  and  $u \in L^2(K_w, \mu|_{K_w}), u \circ \varphi_w \in \mathcal{F}'$  if and only if  $u \circ F_w \in \mathcal{F}'$ , and if  $u \circ \varphi_w \in \mathcal{F}'$  then  $\mathcal{E}'(u \circ \varphi_w, u \circ \varphi_w) = (\#S/r)^{|w|} \mathcal{E}'(u \circ F_w, u \circ F_w)$ . Now it is immediate from these facts and (GSCDF1) that  $(\mathcal{E}', \mathcal{F}')$  satisfies (BBKTk), k = 1, 2, 3, and hence  $(\mathcal{E}', \mathcal{F}') = (\theta \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  for some  $\theta \in (0, \infty)$  by Theorem 5.7-(1).

It follows from Proposition 5.9 that  $(\mathcal{L}, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is a homogeneously scaled selfsimilar Dirichlet space with weight  $(1/\#S)_{i\in S}$  and spectral dimension  $d_s$ . Moreover for its associated scale  $\mathcal{S} = {\Lambda_s}_{s\in(0,1]}$  on  $\Sigma$ , we easily see that  $\#\Lambda^1_{s,x} \leq 4^d$  for any  $(s,x) \in (0,1] \times K$  and that  $\rho^{d_w/2}$  is a  $(2/d_w)$ -qdistance on K adapted to  $\mathcal{S}$ , so that  $(\mathcal{L}, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  satisfies (CUHK) by Theorem 5.7-(2).

Finally, we verify that Theorems 2.17 and 2.18 are applicable to  $(\mathcal{L}, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  if  $\#S < l^d$ . Recall that  $\mathcal{L} = \operatorname{GSC}(d, l, S) = (K, S, \{F_i\}_{i \in S})$  is a generalized Sierpiński carpet, that  $\mu$  is the self-similar measure on  $\mathcal{L}$  with weight  $(1/\#S)_{i \in S}$  and that  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  is the Dirichlet form on  $L^2(K, \mu)$  as in Theorem 5.7 and Proposition 5.9.

THEOREM 5.11. If  $\#S < l^d$ , then the conclusions of Theorems 2.17 and 2.18 hold true for the continuous heat kernel  $p = p_t(x, y)$  of  $(K, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$ .

Since  $(\mathcal{L}, \mu, \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  satisfies (CUHK), for the proof of Theorem 5.11 it suffices to verify (2.14), which is an easy consequence of the following Proposition. Recall that  $p^U = p_t^U(x, y)$  denotes the Dirichlet heat kernel on U introduced in Lemma 3.2 for a non-empty open subset U of K. Note that for any  $w, v \in W_*$  with |w| = |v|,  $\varphi_v|_{K_w} = F_v \circ g_{v,w} \circ F_w^{-1}$  by Lemma 5.10 and hence  $\varphi_v|_{K_w} : K_w \to K_v$  is a surjective isometry with respect to the metric  $\rho$ .

PROPOSITION 5.12. Let  $\varepsilon = (\varepsilon_k)_{k=1}^d \in \{0,1\}^d$ ,  $m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ ,  $i = (i_k)_{k=1}^d \in l^{-m}\mathbb{Z}^d$ , set  $R_m^{i,\varepsilon} := \prod_{k=1}^d [i_k - \varepsilon_k l^{-m}, i_k + l^{-m}]$ ,  $W_m^{i,\varepsilon} := \{w \in W_m \mid K_w \subset R_m^{i,\varepsilon}\}$ and suppose  $W_m^{i,\varepsilon} \neq \emptyset$ . Also set  $U_m^{i,\varepsilon} := K \cap \operatorname{int}_{\mathbb{R}^d} R_m^{i,\varepsilon}$ ,  $U^{\varepsilon} := K \cap \prod_{k=1}^d (-\varepsilon_k, 1)$ ,  $V_0^{\varepsilon} := U^{\varepsilon} \cap \prod_{k=1}^d [0, 1 - \varepsilon_k]$ , let  $\tau \in W_m^{i,\varepsilon}$  and let  $g_{\tau} \in \mathcal{G}_0$  be such that  $F_{\tau} \circ g_{\tau}(U^{\varepsilon}) =$ 

$$K_{\tau} \cap U_{m}^{i,\varepsilon}. \text{ Then with } \gamma := \sqrt{r/\#S}, \text{ for any } (t,x,y) \in (0,\infty) \times U^{\varepsilon} \times U^{\varepsilon},$$
  
(5.8) 
$$p_{t}^{U^{\varepsilon}}(x,y) = \gamma^{md_{s}} \sum_{w \in W_{m}^{i,\varepsilon}} p_{\gamma^{2m}t}^{U_{m}^{i,\varepsilon}} (F_{\tau} \circ g_{\tau}(x), (\varphi_{\tau}|_{K_{w}})^{-1} \circ F_{\tau} \circ g_{\tau}(y)).$$

In particular, for any  $t \in (0,\infty)$  and any  $(x,y) \in (U^{\varepsilon} \times V_0^{\varepsilon}) \cup (V_0^{\varepsilon} \times U^{\varepsilon})$ ,

(5.9) 
$$p_t^{U^{\varepsilon}}(x,y) = (\#W_m^{i,\varepsilon})\gamma^{md_s} p_{\gamma^{2m}t}^{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}} (F_{\tau} \circ g_{\tau}(x), F_{\tau} \circ g_{\tau}(y))$$

Note that  $V_0^{\varepsilon} = K \cap ((0,1)^{\{k \in \{1,\dots,d\} | \varepsilon_k = 0\}} \times \{0\}^{\{k \in \{1,\dots,d\} | \varepsilon_k = 1\}}) \neq \emptyset$ ; indeed,  $(l^{-1}(1-\varepsilon_k))_{k=1}^d \in V_0^{\varepsilon}$  by (GSC1) and (GSC4).

PROOF. Recalling Definition 3.1, throughout this proof we regard  $\mathcal{F}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}$  and  $\mathcal{F}_{U^e}$  as linear subspaces of  $L^2(U_m^{i,\varepsilon},\mu|_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}})$  and  $L^2(U^\varepsilon,\mu|_{U^\varepsilon})$ , respectively, in the natural manner. For  $w \in W_m^{i,\varepsilon}$ , noting that  $\varphi_w(U_m^{i,\varepsilon}) = K_w \cap U_m^{i,\varepsilon}$  and  $\mu|_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}} \circ (\varphi_w|_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}})^{-1} = (\#W_m^{i,\varepsilon})\mu|_{K_w \cap U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}$ , we set  $\varphi_w^* u := u \circ \varphi_w|_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}$  for  $u : U_m^{i,\varepsilon} \to [-\infty,\infty]$ , so that it defines a bounded linear operator  $\varphi_w^* : L^2(U_m^{i,\varepsilon},\mu|_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}) \to L^2(U_m^{i,\varepsilon},\mu|_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}})$ . Then define  $\Theta := \Theta_m^{i,\varepsilon} := (\#W_m^{i,\varepsilon})^{-1} \sum_{w \in W_m^{i,\varepsilon}} \varphi_w^*$ . We have  $\Theta^2 = \Theta$  by  $\varphi_w \circ \varphi_{w'} = \varphi_w, w, w' \in W_m$ . We claim that  $\Theta$  is self-adjoint on  $L^2(U_m^{i,\varepsilon},\mu|_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}})$  and that

(5.10) 
$$\Theta(\mathcal{F}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}) \subset \mathcal{F}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}$$
 and  $\mathcal{E}(\Theta u, v) = \mathcal{E}(u, \Theta v), \quad u, v \in \mathcal{F}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}$ 

Indeed, let  $w \in W_m^{i,\varepsilon}$  and let  $u \in \mathcal{F} \cap C(K)$  satisfy  $\operatorname{supp}_K[u] \subset U_m^{i,\varepsilon}$ . Then we have  $(u \circ \varphi_w) \mathbf{1}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}} \in C(K)$ ,  $\operatorname{supp}_K[(u \circ \varphi_w) \mathbf{1}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}] \subset U_m^{i,\varepsilon}$ ,  $((u \circ \varphi_w) \mathbf{1}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}) \circ F_{w'} = 0$  for  $w' \in W_m \setminus W_m^{i,\varepsilon}$  and  $((u \circ \varphi_w) \mathbf{1}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}) \circ F_{w'} = u \circ F_w \circ g_{w,w'} \in \mathcal{F}$  for  $w' \in W_m^{i,\varepsilon}$  by Lemma 5.10, so that  $(u \circ \varphi_w) \mathbf{1}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}} \in \mathcal{F} \cap C(K)$  by (GSCDF2) and

$$\mathcal{E}\big((u \circ \varphi_w)\mathbf{1}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}, (u \circ \varphi_w)\mathbf{1}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}\big) = (\#W_m^{i,\varepsilon})r^{-m}\mathcal{E}(u \circ F_w, u \circ F_w) \le (\#W_m^{i,\varepsilon})\mathcal{E}(u, u).$$

These facts together with the regularity of  $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  easily implies  $\varphi_w^{\star}(\mathcal{F}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}) \subset \mathcal{F}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}$ and hence  $\Theta(\mathcal{F}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}) \subset \mathcal{F}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}$ . Moreover for  $u, v \in \mathcal{F}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}$ , by Lemma 5.10,

$$(\#W_m^{i,\varepsilon})\mathcal{E}(\Theta u, v) = \sum_{w \in W_m^{i,\varepsilon}} \mathcal{E}(\varphi_w^{\star}u, v) = \sum_{w, w' \in W_m^{i,\varepsilon}} \frac{1}{r^m} \mathcal{E}(u \circ F_w \circ g_{w,w'}, v \circ F_{w'}),$$

which is seen to be equal to  $(\#W_m^{i,\varepsilon})\mathcal{E}(u,\Theta v)$  by the same calculation in the converse direction and  $g_{w,w'}^{-1} = g_{w,w'} = g_{w',w}$ . Thus (5.10) follows, and a similar calculation also shows that  $\Theta$  is self-adjoint on  $L^2(U_m^{i,\varepsilon},\mu|_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}})$ . As a consequence, we can easily verify that  $T_t^{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}\Theta = \Theta T_t^{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}$  for any  $t \in (0,\infty)$ , in exactly the same way as [6, Proof of Proposition 2.21, (b)  $\Rightarrow$  (c)].

Next we set  $\iota_m^{i,\varepsilon} u := u \circ (g_\tau^{-1} \circ F_\tau^{-1} \circ \varphi_\tau)|_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}$  for  $u : U^{\varepsilon} \to [-\infty, \infty]$  and  $\kappa_m^{i,\varepsilon} u := u \circ (F_\tau \circ g_\tau)|_{U^{\varepsilon}}$  for  $u : U_m^{i,\varepsilon} \to [-\infty, \infty]$ , so that they define bounded linear operators  $\iota := \iota_m^{i,\varepsilon} : L^2(U^{\varepsilon}, \mu|_{U^{\varepsilon}}) \to L^2(U_m^{i,\varepsilon}, \mu|_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}})$  and  $\kappa := \kappa_m^{i,\varepsilon} : L^2(U_m^{i,\varepsilon}, \mu|_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}) \to L^2(U^{\varepsilon}, \mu|_{U^{\varepsilon}})$  and hence  $\iota$  is injective. Similarly to the proof of (5.10), we easily see  $\kappa(\mathcal{F}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}) \subset \mathcal{F}_{U^{\varepsilon}}, \iota(\mathcal{F}_{U^{\varepsilon}}) \subset \mathcal{F}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}$ , hence

(5.11) 
$$\iota^{-1}(\mathcal{F}_{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}) = \mathcal{F}_{U^{\varepsilon}}, \text{ and } \mathcal{E}(\iota u, \iota u) = (\#W_m^{i,\varepsilon})r^{-m}\mathcal{E}(u,u), \quad u \in \mathcal{F}_{U^{\varepsilon}}.$$

On the other hand, it follows by  $\varphi_w \circ \varphi_{w'} = \varphi_w, w, w' \in W_m$ , that  $\Theta \iota = \iota$  and  $\iota \kappa \Theta = \Theta$ , which and the last assertion of the previous paragraph imply that for any  $t \in (0,\infty), T_t^{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}} \iota = T_t^{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}} \Theta \iota = \Theta T_t^{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}} \iota = \iota \kappa \Theta T_t^{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}} \iota$  and hence  $T_t^{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}} \iota (L^2(U^\varepsilon, \mu|_{U^\varepsilon})) \subset U^{\varepsilon}$ .

 $\iota \left( L^2(U^{\varepsilon}, \mu|_{U^{\varepsilon}}) \right). \text{ Therefore } \left\{ \iota^{-1} T_{\gamma^{2m} t}^{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}} \iota \right\}_{t \in (0,\infty)} \text{ is a well-defined symmetric strongly continuous contraction semigroup on } L^2(U^{\varepsilon}, \mu|_{U^{\varepsilon}}), \text{ and then in view of } [\mathbf{11}, \text{Lemma } 1.3.4\text{-}(\mathrm{i})], (5.11) \text{ means that its associated closed symmetric form is } (\mathcal{E}^{U^{\varepsilon}}, \mathcal{F}_{U^{\varepsilon}}). \text{ Thus } T_t^{U^{\varepsilon}} = \iota^{-1} T_{\gamma^{2m} t}^{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}} \iota \text{ for any } t \in (0,\infty), \text{ which together with the uniqueness of } p^{U^{\varepsilon}} \text{ immediately yields } (5.8). \text{ Since } F_{\tau} \circ g_{\tau}(V_0^{\varepsilon}) \subset \bigcap_{w \in W_m^{i,\varepsilon}} K_w, (5.9) \text{ follows from } (5.8) \text{ and the symmetry of } p_t^{U^{\varepsilon}}(x,y) \text{ and } p_t^{U_m^{i,\varepsilon}}(x,y) \text{ in } x, y. \square$ 

PROOF OF THEOREM 5.11. We follow the notation of Proposition 5.12 in this proof. Let  $\varepsilon := (1, 0, ..., 0) \in \{0, 1\}^d$  and  $\mathbf{0} := (0, ..., 0) \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ , so that  $W_1^{l^{-1}\varepsilon,\varepsilon} = \{\mathbf{0}, \varepsilon\}$  by (GSC4). By  $\#S < l^d$  and (GSC1),  $i - \varepsilon \in \{0, 1, ..., l-1\}^d \setminus S$  for some  $i \in S$ , and then  $W_1^{i,\varepsilon} = \{i\}$ . Now for  $x \in V_0^{\varepsilon}$ ,  $F_{\varepsilon}(x), F_i(x) \in K^I$ , and (5.9) implies that  $2p_t^{U_1^{l^{-1}\varepsilon,\varepsilon}}(F_{\varepsilon}(x), F_{\varepsilon}(x)) = p_t^{U_1^{i,\varepsilon}}(F_i(x), F_i(x))$  for any  $t \in (0, \infty)$ , from which it follows that  $\lim_{t\downarrow 0} p_t(F_i(x), F_i(x))/p_t(F_{\varepsilon}(x), F_{\varepsilon}(x)) = 2$  by virtue of Lemma 3.3 and (5.5). Thus (2.14) holds and hence Theorems 2.17 and 2.18 apply.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. The author would like to thank Professor Jun Kigami for having suggested to the author the problem of non-periodic oscillation of the ondiagonal heat kernels on self-similar fractals. The author also would like to thank Dr. Mateusz Kwaśnicki for a valuable comment on the statement of Theorem 2.18 in an early version of the manuscript.

# References

- M. T. Barlow and R. F. Bass, The construction of Brownian motion on the Sierpinski carpet, Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Probab. Statist. 25 (1989), 225–257.
- \_\_\_\_\_, Local times for Brownian motion on the Sierpinski carpet, Probab. Theory Related Fields 85 (1990), 91–104.
- 3. \_\_\_\_\_, On the resistance of the Sierpiński carpet, *Proc. Roy. Soc. London Ser. A* **431** (1990), 354–360.
- 4. \_\_\_\_\_, Transition densities for Brownian motion on the Sierpinski carpet, *Probab. Theory* Related Fields **91** (1992), 307–330.
- 5. \_\_\_\_\_, Brownian motion and harmonic analysis on Sierpinski carpets, *Canad. J. Math.* **51** (1999), 673–744.
- M. T. Barlow, R. F. Bass, T. Kumagai and A. Teplyaev, Uniqueness of Brownian motion on Sierpiński carpets, J. Eur. Math. Soc. 12 (2010), 655–701.
- M. T. Barlow and E. A. Perkins, Brownian motion on the Sierpinski gasket, Probab. Theory Related Fields 79 (1988), 543–623.
- E. B. Davies, *Heat Kernels and Spectral Theory*, Cambridge Tracts in Math., vol. 92, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, 1989.
- W. Feller, An Introduction to Probability Theory and its Applications, vol. II, 2nd ed., Wiley, New York, 1971.
- P. J. Fitzsimmons, B. M. Hambly and T. Kumagai, Transition density estimates for Brownian motion on affine nested fractals, *Comm. Math. Phys.* 165 (1994), 595–620.
- M. Fukushima, Y. Oshima and M. Takeda, Dirichlet Forms and Symmetric Markov Processes, 2nd ed., De Gruyter Stud. Math., vol. 19, Walter de Gruyter, Berlin - New York, 2011.
- S. Goldstein, Random walks and diffusions on fractals, in: H. Kesten (ed.), *Percolation Theory and Ergodic Theory of Infinite Particle Systems*, IMA Vol. Math. Appl., vol. 8, Springer, New York, 1987, pp. 121–129.
- P. J. Grabner and W. Woess, Functional iterations and periodic oscillations for simple random walk on the Sierpiński graph, *Stochastic Process. Appl.* 69 (1997), 127–138.
- 14. A. Grigor'yan, Heat kernel upper bounds on fractal spaces, 2004, preprint. http://www.math.uni-bielefeld.de/~grigor/fkreps.pdf (accessed February 5, 2013)

- A. Grigor'yan, J. Hu and K.-S. Lau, Comparison inequalities for heat semigroups and heat kernels on metric measure spaces, J. Funct. Anal. 259 (2010), 2613–2641.
- B. M. Hambly, Asymptotics for functions associated with heat flow on the Sierpinski carpet, Canad. J. Math. 63 (2011), 153–180.
- B. M. Hambly, V. Metz and A. Teplyaev, Self-similar energies on post-critically finite selfsimilar fractals, J. London Math. Soc. 74 (2006), 93–112.
- M. Hino, Upper estimate of martingale dimension for self-similar fractals, Probab. Theory Related Fields, 2012, in press. doi:10.1007/s00440-012-0442-3
- N. Kajino, Spectral asymptotics for Laplacians on self-similar sets, J. Funct. Anal. 258 (2010), 1310–1360.
- \_\_\_\_\_, Remarks on non-diagonality conditions for Sierpinski carpets, in: M. Kotani, M. Hino and T. Kumagai (eds.), *Probabilistic Approach to Geometry*, Adv. Stud. Pure Math., vol. 57, Math. Soc. Japan, Tokyo, 2010, pp. 231–241.
- \_\_\_\_\_, On-diagonal oscillation of the heat kernels on post-critically finite self-similar fractals, Probab. Theory Related Fields, 2012, in press. doi:10.1007/s00440-012-0420-9
- 22. N. Kajino and A. Teplyaev, Spectral gap sequence and on-diagonal oscillation of heat kernels, 2012, in preparation.
- J. Kigami, Analysis on Fractals, Cambridge Tracts in Math., vol. 143, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, 2001.
- Local Nash inequality and inhomogeneity of heat kernels, *Proc. London Math. Soc.* 89 (2004), 525–544.
- \_\_\_\_\_, Volume doubling measures and heat kernel estimates on self-similar sets, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. 199 (2009), no. 932.
- 26. \_\_\_\_\_, Resistance forms, quasisymmetric maps and heat kernel estimates, *Mem. Amer. Math. Soc.* **216** (2012), no. 1015.
- J. Kigami and M. L. Lapidus, Weyl's problem for the spectral distribution of Laplacians on p.c.f. self-similar fractals, *Comm. Math. Phys.* 158 (1993), 93–125.
- B. Krön and E. Teufl, Asymptotics of the transition probabilities of the simple random walk on self-similar graphs, *Trans. Amer. Math. Soc.* 356 (2004), 393–414.
- T. Kumagai, Estimates of transition densities for Brownian motion on nested fractals, Probab. Theory Related Fields 96 (1993), 205–224.
- S. Kusuoka, A diffusion process on a fractal, in: K. Ito and N. Ikeda (eds.), Probabilistic Methods in Mathematical Physics (Katata/Kyoto, 1985), Academic Press, Boston, MA, 1987, pp. 251–274.
- S. Kusuoka and X. Y. Zhou, Dirichlet forms on fractals: Poincaré constant and resistance, Probab. Theory Related Fields 93 (1992), 169–196.
- 32. T. Lindstrøm, Brownian motion on nest fractals, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. 83 (1990), no. 420.
- R. Peirone, Existence of eigenforms on fractals with three vertices, Proc. Roy. Soc. Edinburgh Sect. A 137 (2007), 1073–1080.
- 34. \_\_\_\_\_, Existence of eigenforms on nicely separated fractals, in: P. Exner, J. P. Keating, P. Kuchment, T. Sunada and A. Teplyaev (eds.), *Analysis on Graphs and Its Applications*, Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., vol. 77, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2008, pp. 231–241.
- 35. \_\_\_\_\_, Existence of self-similar energies on finitely ramified fractals, 2011, preprint. http://hal.archives-ouvertes.fr/docs/00/62/86/61/PDF/exist4.pdf (accessed February 5, 2013)

Department of Mathematics, University of Bielefeld, Postfach 10 01 31, 33501 Bielefeld, Germany

Current address: Department of Mathematics, Graduate School of Science, Kobe University, Rokkodai-cho 1-1, Nada-ku, Kobe 657-8501, Japan

*E-mail address*: nkajino@math.kobe-u.ac.jp

URL: http://www.math.kobe-u.ac.jp/HOME/nkajino/